#### ON THE STUDY OF TOPOLOGICAL DYNAMICAL SYSTEMS



WILLIAM OBENG-DENTEH (REV.), MSc (Math), BSc (Math), Cert. A (Edu, Math and Sci)

#### THESIS

Presented to the Department of Mathematics, Kwame Nkrumah University of Science and Technology in

Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY in Pure Mathematics

WJSANE

BADW

LCORSAN

**College of Science** 

JUNE 2012

# **Declaration**

I hereby declare that this submission is my own work towards the Doctor of Philosophy (PhD) in Pure Mathematics and that, to the best of my knowledge, it contains no material previously published by another person nor material which has been accepted for the award of any other degree of the University, except where due acknowledgement has been made in the text.

William Obeng-Denteh (Rev.)(PG9910406)		<b></b>
Student	Signature	Date
Certified by:	No and the second secon	
Prof. I. K. Dontwi		
Supervisor	Signature	Date
Dr. S. A. Opoku	- AG	
Supervisor Sane	Signature	Date
<u>Mr. K. K. Darkwah</u>		
Head of Department	Signature	Date

# **Dedication**

This research work is dedicated to my Supervisors, Prof. I. K. Dontwi, Dean, Institute of Distance Learning, Kwame Nkrumah University of Science and Technology (K.N.U.S.T.) and Dr. S. A. Opoku, Senior Lecturer, Department of Mathematics, K.N.U.S.T



## Acknowledgements

I thank God Almighty for His guidance and protection throughout this work which has ultimately come to a successful end. To Him be all the honour and glory through Jesus Christ.

I wish to thank Prof. I. K. Dontwi immensely for his repertoire of knowledge which he willingly placed at my disposal and directed me accordingly to bring this work into reality. May the Lord God bless him in leaps and bounds.

Dr. S. A. Opoku also deserves to be mentioned for his part which he played succinctly as Co-Supervisor. May the Lord God richly bless him.

Many thanks go to all those who helped in diverse respects.

Finally, I wish to express my gratitude to my wife Martha, our children Godman, Christabel and Josue for their patience, understanding and encouragement. God bless you all abundantly.

## Abstract

The purpose of the study was to apply Topological Dynamics to Integral Equations. Topological Dynamical techniques were used to analyse it and confirmed the results. Sell developed methods which allowed one to apply the theory of topological dynamics to a very general class of nonautonomous ordinary differential equations. This was extended to nonlinear Volterra's Integral Equations. This research took off from there and applied the techniques of topological dynamics to an integral equation. The usage of limiting equations which were used by Sell on his application to integral equations were extended to recurrent motions and then studied the solution path. It thus confirmed the existence of contraction and the stationary point in the said paper. The study of Dynamical Systems of Shifts in the space of piece-wise continuous functions analogue to the known Bebutov system was embarked upon. The stability in the sense of Poisson discontinuous function was shown. It was proved that a fixed discontinuous function, f, is discontinuous for all its shifts,  $\tau$ , whereas the trajectory of discontinuous function is not a compact set. The study contributes to literature by providing notions of Topological Dynamic techniques which were used to analyse and confirm the existence and contractions and the stationary points of a special Integral Equation.

# **Table of Contents**

		Page
Ack	nowledgements	iii
Abst	tract	iv
Tab	le of Contents	v
List	of Figures	viii
Cha	pter	
1 I	NTRODUCTION 1	
1.1	Background 1	
1.1.1	1 The Time-Evolution Law	
1.1.2	2 Ergodic Theory 4	
1.1.3	3 Topological Dynamics 4	
1.1.4	4 Hamiltonian or Symplectic Dynamics 5	
1.2	Problem Definition	
1.3	Research Aim and Significance	
1.4	Objectives	
1.5	Study Design 10	
1.6	Scope 10	
1.7	Structure of the Thesis	
	W	
1	1.8 Notations Used	12
1	1.9 Assumptions	16
1	1.10 Limitations	16

		1.11 Definition of Terms	16
2	LI	TERATURE REVIEW	29
	2.1	Historical Assertion	29
3	]	THEORETICAL EXPOSITION AND THEOREMS	38
	3.1	Topological Spaces	38
		3.1.1 Definition: A topological space	38
	3.2	Metric Spaces	42
		3.2.1 Definition: Metric Space	43
	3.3	Exploring Basic Properties of Dynamical Systems	44
		3.3.1 Flows and Semi-Flows	44
		3.3.2 An Important Example	48
	3.4	Modified Definition of a Flow	50
	3.5	Limit sets and Compact Motions	55
	3.6	Minimal Sets	60
	3.7	Semi-Flows, Revisited	62
	3.8	Attractors	63
4	APPI Intro	LICATION OF TOPOLOGICAL DYNAMICS TO INTEGRAL EQUATIONS oduction	<mark>65</mark> 4.1
4.2	2	Almost Periodic Functions	66
4.3	3	Bounded Functions	68
4.4	4 T	'he Periodic, Almost Periodic and Recurrent Limit Regimes of Some Class	

	of Nonautonomous Differential Equations.	72
	4.4.1 Introduction	72
4.5	Main Results of Thesis	75
	4.5.1 Introduction	75
	4.5.2The Main Work	75
	4.5.3 The Mapping $T_{\tau}f$ .	86
	4.5.4 Limiting Equations	87
	4.5.5 Conclusion of the Proof	91
4.6	Applications of Topological Dynamics to the Navier-Stokes Equations	92
	4.6.1 Central Object of Topological Dynamics Revisited	92
4.7	Examples of Flows and Semi-flows	93
	4.7.1 Autonomous differential equations	93
	4.7.2 Nonautonomous differential equations	93
	4.7.3 Parametric equations	95
	4.7.4 Differential Equations	95
4.8	Volterra Integral Equations	96
4.9	Functions	97
	4.9.1 Set Theoretic Definition of a Function	97
	4.9.2 Iterating Functions	99
	4.10 The Application to the Navier-Stokes Equations	108
Z	4.11 Application	112

4.12 Dynamic Systems of Shifts in the Space of Piece-wise Continuous Functions	113
4.12.1 Introduction	113
4.12.2 Notions and Preliminaries	115
4.12.3 Main Results	117
4.12.4 Concluding Remarks	119
4.13 Using Differential Equations in Modeling Bats' Numbers in a Habitat	119
4.13.1 Introduction	119
4.13.2 Assumptions	120
4.13.3 The Model	121
4.13.4 Illustrative Example	123
5 CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATION	127
5.1 Conclusion	127
5.2 Recommendation	128
References	129
List of Figures	
E SS E	
use diagrams for <i>f</i> , <i>g</i> , <i>h</i> and <i>k</i> 101	
dynamics of <i>f</i> 103	
dynamics of <i>g</i> 104	
Stretching, folding and pressing the bread dough105	
blogical conjugacy requires that $g \circ h = h \circ f$	



## **Chapter 1**

# INTRODUCTION

#### 1.1 Background

Topological dynamics was used to be called the qualitative theory of differential equations. In this scenario the problem of boundedness (Dontwi, 1988A, 1988B), periodicity, almost periodicity, stability in the sense of Poisson, and the problem of the existence of limit regimes of different types, convergence, dissipative are considered by Cheban (2009). The direction of the work is in the neighbourhood of asymptotic (Dontwi, 1990) stability in the sense of Poisson motions of dynamical systems and solutions of differential equations. Sell (1971) applied topological dynamics to differential and integral equations.

It is worthy to mention that a lot of authors have worked on the problem of asymptotical stability in the sense of Poisson. Initially, the concept of asymptotically almost periodicity of functions was launched in the works of Frechet (1941A, 1941B). Soon after these results were generalized for asymptotically almost periodic sequences in the research work of Fan (1943) and Precupanu (1969) and for abstract asymptotically almost periodic functions in the works of Ararktsyan (1988), Precupanu (1969), Khaled (1983) and Cioranescu (1989).

Among other contributors include Dontwi (1988, 1989, 1990), Mambriani et al, (1971).

11/2018

The most general and somewhat vague notion of a dynamical system includes the following ingredients:

A "phase space" X, whose elements or "points" represent possible states of the system.

"Time", which may be discrete or continuous. It may extend either only into the future which may be termed irreversible or noninvertible Processes or into the past as well as the future and in other words, reversible or invertible processes. The sequence of time moments for a reversible discrete-time process is in a natural correspondence to the set of all integers; irreversibility corresponds to considering only nonnegative integers. Similarly, for a continuous-time process, time is represented by the set of all real numbers in the reversible case and by the set of nonnegative real numbers for the irreversible case (Katok and Hasselblatt,1995 ).

A *dynamical system* is a rule for time evolution on a *state space*. A dynamical system consists of an abstract *phase space* or state space, whose coordinates describe the state at any instant, and a dynamical rule that specifies the immediate future of all state variables, given only the present values of those same state variables. For example the state of a pendulum is its angle and angular velocity, and the evolution rule is Newton's equation F = ma. Dynamical systems (2011).

Mathematically, a dynamical system is described by an *initial value problem*. The implication is that there is a notion of *time* and that a state at one time evolves to a state or possibly a collection of states at a later time. Thus states can be ordered by time, and time can be thought of as a single quantity.

Dynamical systems are deterministic if there is a unique consequent to every state, or stochastic or random if there is a probability distribution of possible consequents i.e., the idealized coin toss has two consequents with equal probability for each initial state.

#### 1.1.1 The Time-Evolution Law

In the most general setting this is a rule that allows us to determine the state of the system at each moment of time *t* from its states at all previous times. Thus, the most general time-evolution law is time dependent and has infinite memory.

Different structures give rise to theories dealing with dynamical systems that preserve those structures. The most important of those theories are: Erogodic Theory, Topological

Dynamics and Hamiltonian (Symplectic) Dynamics. **1.1.2 Ergodic Theory** 

#### 1.1.2 El goule Theory

Here the phase space **X** is a "good" measure space, that is, a Lebesgue space with a finite measure .

The origins of ergodic theory go back to the famous ergodic hypothesis of Boltzmann who postulated equality of time averages and space averages for systems in statistical mechanics. Within mathematics the notions of ergodic theory arose from the study of uniform distributions of sequences (Katok and Hasselblatt, 1995).

#### 1.1.3 Topological Dynamics

The phase space in this theory is a good topological space, usually a metrizable compact or locally compact space. Topological dynamics concerns itself with groups of homeomorphisms and semi groups of continuous transformations of such spaces. Sometimes these objects are called topological dynamical systems. Application of topological strands are culled from Kelley, 1955.

Abstract topological dynamics is usually developed in the context of flows.**1.1.4**Hamiltonian or Symplectic Dynamics

This theory is a natural generalization of a study of differential equations of classical mechanics. The phase space here is an even-dimensional smooth manifold with a nondegenerate closed differential 2-form  $\Omega$ .

The origin of Hamiltonian dynamics as an object of study from the point of view of dynamical systems is largely in the questions of celestial mechanics. Again Poincare introduced the fundamental approach of the qualitative study of the *n*-body problem.

#### **1.2 Problem Definition**

Weak asymptotically almost periodic solutions of linear differential equations and their perturbations was a paper that treated functions which are almost periodic in the sense of Frech`*e* (Dontwi, 2005).

Lots of works in diverse ways have considered the area of dynamical systems which culminated in the usage of topological methods. The interest in the study of Differential Equations with Impulse is increasing. Attempts to extend this study (Dontwi, 1994) to known topological methods of the Theory of Dynamical Systems (DS)(Sibiriskii 1970, Levitan and Zhikov 1982, Shcherbakov 1972 and 1975, Cheban 1977 and 1986) brought into fore the necessity of studying Dynamical Systems of shifts in the space of piece-wise-continuous functions which are solutions to some of these equations.

Introduction and application of notions of Recurrence motions of dynamical systems (Shcherbakov 1972, Bronshtein 1979, Levitan and Zhikov 1982, Pliss 1966, Sacker and Sell 1994) to various trajectories of Differental Equations with Impulse (Distributions) can be found in Hale (1977), Cheban (1999) and (2001), Dontwi (1994) and (2001).

The idea of minimal set is centrally located in topological dynamics. The first paper of Birkhoff was published in 1912 and developments of Topological Dynamicals appeared in journals. Matters related to general transformation groups can be found in Gottschalk and Hedlund (1955). The current topic employs the usage of recurrence (Gottschalk and Hedlund 1995, Nemyckii and Stepanov 1959, Floyd 1949) that stated that some minimal sets are homogeneous. In his paper, Sell (1967 A) throws more light on the fact that topological dynamics could be applied to autonomous differential equations. In Sell (1967 B) asymptotic behaviour of solutions of nonautonomous differential equations were considered. Truly, humankind has been astonished by time-periodic, quasiperiodic, almost periodic and recurrent motions for centuries (Bongolan-Walsh, 2003). These motions have been observed in the solar system, that is, the earth rotates around the sun (Bongolan-Walsh, 2003). Limit points and limit sets play salient roles in topological dynamics (Katok and Hasselblatt, 1995). Topological dynamical system and recurrence in compact sets can be found in Furstenberg (1981). Topological entropy was done by Katok and Hasselblatt, (1995). Entropy as a dimension was treated in Pesin and Pitskel, (1984). Symbolic dynamical systems related to n-shifts were introduced in Lind and Marcus (1995). Alseda, *et al* (1993) covers one-dimensional topological dynamics to a very large extent. Flows and homeomorphisms on surfaces can be found in Nikolaev and Zhuzhoma (1999). Limiting equations and Lagrange stability were considered in Cheban (2009).

In Sell (1967 A and B), methods were developed which allowed one to apply the theory of topological dynamics to a very general class of nonautonomous ordinary differential equations. This was extended to non-linear Volterra's Integral Equations (Sell,1971).

This research takes off from here and we apply the techniques of topological dynamics to an integral equation in Dontwi (2005). Here we employed the usage of limiting equations which were used by Sell (1971) in the application to integral equations. In our bid to lend new innovations to our system we go further to apply recurrence motions to our systems and then to study the solution path.

Ergodic dynamical system on the finite measure space and its kronecker factor were considered in Assani (2004A). Pointwise convergence of ergodic averages along cubes was proved in Assani (2010). In Assani and Mauldin (2005A), negative solution to counting problem for measure preserving transformation was carried out. Full measures were treated in Assani (2004B). A question of H. Furstenburg on the pointwise convergence of the averages was answered in Assani (2005B). The pointwise convergence of some weighted averages linked to averages along cubes were studied in Assani (2007A). Two questions related to the strongly continuous semigroup were answered in Assani and Lin (2007B). Characteristics for certain nonconventional averages were studied in Assani and Presser (2011).Differentiable or smooth instead of topological gives a description of Differentiable Dynamics (de Vries, 2010; Shub and Smale, 1972; Smale, 1967; Smale, 1980).

The objects of study are integral equations taking our cue from periodic functions, almost periodic functions, asymptotic functions, asymptotic almost periodic functions, and weak asymptotically almost

periodic functions.

### **1.3 Research Aim and Significance**

The aim of this research is to identify various ways of establishing flows (and/or semiflows) and making it accessible to academia and users of dynamical systems portrayed in this write-up. This would represent an authentic contribution to knowledge.

## 1.4 Objectives

Basically, the objectives of the study are :

- 1. Use limiting equations on an Integral Equation in Dontwi (2005) based on topological dynamics and extended it to recurrence motions.
- 2. To identify types of family of maps
- 3. To identify ways of constructing flows and / or semiflows

C M C C A STR

4. To develop a method which can be applied to the Navier-Stokes equations in the sense of Volterra integral equations .

#### 1.5 Study Design

The study design for addressing objective 1 and objective 3 will be multifaceted in dimension while objective 2 and objective 4 will be treated to an extent. It would use a wide range of resources covered by authors in the said field and furnish ourselves with the techniques used by them. The research would employ the usage of Matlab approach to come out with ways to draw curves for analysis.

SANE

#### 1.6 Scope

The research will involve a study repertoire of works in the area under study recently. Papers and resources written by academicians would be consulted. Knowledge on Matlab would be of imperative advantage. Well established textbooks and resources in the said field would not be left out.

### 1.7 Structure of the Thesis

The dissertation has been divided into the following chapters:

- Chapter 1: Introduction
- Chapter 2: Literature Review
- Chapter 3: Theoretical Exposition and theorems of work
- Chapter 4: Applications of Topological Dynamics to Integral equations
- Chapter 5: Conclusion and Recommendation
- References

WJSANE

BADW

#### 1.8 **Notations Used**

φ

The following are notations from which the symbols in the research were culled from:

	$\forall$	for every;
	Э	exists;
	:=	equals (coincides) by definition;
	0	zero, and also zero element of any additive group (semigroup);
	Ν	the set of all natural numbers;
	Z	the set of all integer numbers;
	Q	the set of all rational numbers;
	R	the set of all real numbers;
	С	the set of all complex numbers;
	$X \times Y$	the Decart product of two sets;
	<b>M</b> n	is the direct product of n copies of the set <i>M</i> ;
	En	is the real or complex <i>n</i> -dimensional Euclidian space;
	$\{X_n\}$	is a sequence;
	$x \in X$	is an element of the set X;
	$X \subseteq Y$	the set X is a part of the set Y or coincides with it;
X  Y	$X \cup Y$	is the union of the sets X and Y; is the complement of the set Y in X;
$X \cap$	Y	is the intersection of the sets X and Y;
φ		the empty set;

- (*X*, $\rho$ ) is a full metric space with the metric  $\rho$ ;
- *M* is the closure of the set *M*;
- *f*-1 is the mapping inverse to *f*;
- f(M) is the image of the set  $M \subseteq X$  in the mapping  $f: X \rightarrow X$
- $f \circ g$  is the composition of the mappings f and g;
- $f(\cdot,x)$  is the partial mapping defined by the function f;
- |x| or ||x|| is the norm of the element x;
- (*x*,*y*) an ordered pair;
- *C*(*X*,*Y*) is the set of all continuous mappings of the space *X* in the space *Y*;
- $f: X \to Y$  is the mapping of X into Y;
- {*x,y,...,z*} is a set consisting of *x,y,...,z*;
- $\{x \in X | R(x)\}$  is the set of all elements from X possessing the property R;
- $f^{-1}(M)$  is the preimage of the set  $M \subseteq Y$  in the mapping  $f: X \to Y$ ;
- $\rho(\xi,\eta)$  is a distance in the metric space *X*;
- $\lim_{n \to +\infty} x_n$  is the limit of a sequence;
- $\lim_{x \to a} f(x) \qquad \text{is the limit of mapping } f \text{ as } x \to a;$

WJSANE

 $\lambda \in \Lambda$  is the intersection of the family of sets  $\{M_{\lambda}\}_{\lambda \in \Lambda}$ ;

is the set of all compacts from *X*;

is a dy	namical system;
$\Sigma_x^+$	is a positive semitrajectory of the point <i>x</i> ;
$\Sigma^+(M)$	is a positive semitrajectory of the set <i>M</i> ;
<i>H</i> <sup>+</sup> ( <i>x</i> )	is a closure of the positive semitrajectory of the point <i>x</i> ;
$\Sigma_X$	is the trajectory of the point x;
<i>H</i> ( <i>x</i> )	is a closure of the trajectory of the point <i>x</i> ;
xt	is the position of the point <i>x</i> in the moment of time <i>t</i> ;
Xo	is the space of all linear continuous functions on <i>X</i> ;
U( <i>t</i> ,A)	is the operator of Cauchy;
$G_A(t,\tau)$	is the function of Green;
D(A)	is the domain of definition of the operator A;
ſІм	is the restriction of the mapping <i>f</i> on the set <i>M</i> ;
D(f)	is the domain of definition of the function <i>f</i> ;
<i>C</i> <sup><i>k</i></sup> ( <i>U</i> , <i>M</i> )	set of all <i>k</i> times continuously differentiable mappings of <i>U</i> into <i>M</i> ;
$\stackrel{\partial X}{B(M,\epsilon}$ )	is the boundary of the set X; is an open -neighbourhood of the set <i>M</i> in the metric space <i>X</i> ;
$\begin{array}{cc} B[M,\epsilon & \\ \epsilon_k \downarrow & 0 \end{array}$	is a closed -neighbourhood of the set <i>M</i> in the metric space <i>X</i> ; is a monotonically decreasing to 0 sequence;
$(\mathcal{H}, \langle \cdot, \cdot  angle$ )	is a Hilbert space with the scalar peoduct h•,•i;

- $\omega_x(\alpha_x)$  is the  $\omega(\alpha)$ -limit set of the point *x*;
- Ω is the closure of the union of all  $\omega$ -limit points of (*X*,T, $\pi$ );
- M<sub>x</sub> is the set of all directing sequences of the point *x*;
- N<sub>x</sub> is the set of all proper sequences of the point *x*;
- $C_b(\mathsf{T}, E^n)$  Banach space of all continuous and bounded functions  $f: \mathsf{T} \to E^n$  with sup-norm;
- $(C_b^*(\mathsf{T}, E^n))^n$  is the space adjoint to  $(C_b(\mathsf{T}, E^n))^n$ .



#### 1.9 Assumptions

Throughout this research work we shall assume that **X** is a uniform space with a Hausdorff topology generated by a directed set  $(A, \geq)$  and a correspondence **V**. In *topology* and related branches of *mathematics*, a Hausdorff space, separated space or  $T_2$  space is a *topological space* in which distinct points have *disjoint neighbourhoods*. Other assumptions would be indicated in the work.

## 1.10 Limitations

The researcher envisages some major problems in the process of carrying out the study. A crucial limitation is that of financial resources. Deciding upon the appropriate instrument to use would be major in order to come out with the desired result.

The scope would be limited to the existing works of academicians in the field under

study.

## 1.11 Definition of Terms

The following are some notions and denotations used in the theory of dynamical systems which will be used in the work.

Let *X* be a topological space, R(Z) a group of real (integer) numbers,  $R_+(Z_+)$  a semigroup of nonnegative real (integer) numbers, S one of subsets of R or Z, and  $T \subseteq S$  ( $S_+ \subseteq T$ , where  $S_+ = \{s | s \in S, s \ge 0\}$  is a semi

group of additive group S).



#### **Definition 1.11.1**

The triplet (*X*,T, $\pi$ ), where  $\pi$  : *X*×T  $\rightarrow$  *X* is a continuous mapping satisfying the following

conditions:

$$\pi(0,x) = x \quad (x \in X, 0 \in T),$$
(1.1)  
$$\pi(\tau,\pi(t,x)) = \pi(t+\tau,x) \quad (x \in X, t,\tau \in T),$$
(1.2)

are called a dynamical system. In that case if  $T = R_+(R)$  or  $Z_+(Z)$  then the system  $(X,T,\pi)$  is called a semigroup (group) dynamical system. If  $T = R_+(R)$  the dynamical system is called flow and if  $T \in Z$  then  $(X,T,\pi)$  is called cascade. **(Cheban, 2009.)** To be short we will write instead of  $\pi(t,x)$  just xt or  $\pi^t x$ .

Further, as a rule, X will be a complete metric space with the metric  $\rho$ .

#### **Definition 1.11.2**

The function  $\pi(\cdot, x) : T \to X$  with fixed  $x \in X$  is called motion of the point x and the set  $\Sigma_x := \pi(T, x)$  is called trajectory of this motion or of the point x.

SANE

Let  $T \subseteq T^0(T^0$  is a subsemigroup from S).

#### **Definition 1.11.3**

If for any point  $x \in X$  and  $(\gamma_1, T^0)$ ,  $(\gamma_2, T^{00}) \in \Phi_x$  from the equality  $\gamma_1(t_0) = \gamma(t_0)$  it follows  $\gamma_1(t) = \gamma_2(t)$  for all t

 $\in T^0 \cap T^{00}$ , then (*X*,T, $\pi$ ) is said to be a semi group dynamical system with uniqueness.

#### **Definition 1.11.4**

A nonempty set  $\mathbf{M} \subseteq X$  is called positively invariant (resp., negatively invariant, invariant)

if  $\pi(t, \mathbf{M}) \subseteq \mathbf{M}$  (resp.,  $\pi(t, \mathbf{M}) \supseteq \mathbf{M}$ ,  $\pi(t, \mathbf{M}) = \mathbf{M}$ ) for all  $t \in \mathsf{T}$ .

#### Definition 1.11.5

A closed invariant se<mark>t not containing proper subset which would be closed and invari</mark>ant is called minimal.

#### **Definition 1.11.6**

A point  $p \in X$  is called  $\omega$ -limit point of the motion  $\pi(\cdot, x)$  and of the point  $x \in X$  if there exist a sequence  $\{t_n\}$ 

 $\subset$  T such that  $t_n \rightarrow +\infty$  and  $p = \lim_{n \rightarrow +\infty} \pi(t_n, x)$ .

The set of all  $\omega$ -limit points of the motion  $\pi(\cdot, x)$  is denoted by  $\omega_x$  and is called  $\omega$ -limit set of this motion.

#### **Definition 1.11.7**

A point x and motion  $\pi(\cdot, x)$  are called stable in the sense of Lagrange in positive direction

and denoted st.  $L^+$  if  $H^+(x) := \Sigma_x^+$  is a compact set., where  $\Sigma_x^+ := \pi(\mathbb{T}_+, x)$  and  $T_+ :=$ 

 $\{t | t \in T, t \ge 0\}.$ 

#### **Definition 1.11.8**

KNUST

A point x and motion  $\pi(\cdot, x)$  are called stable in the sense of Lagrange and denoted st. L

if  $H(x) := \Sigma_x$  is a compact set, where  $\Sigma_x := \pi(T, x)$ .

#### **Definition 1.11.9**

A point  $x \in X$  is called fixed point or stationary point if xt = x for all  $t \in T$  and  $\tau$ -periodic if  $xt = x(t + \tau) = x(\tau + \tau)$ 

> 0, $\tau \in T$ ).

#### **Definition 1.11.10**

Let > 0. A number  $\tau \in T$  is called -shift (-almost period) of x if  $\rho(x\tau, x) < \epsilon(\rho(x(t + \tau), xt) < \epsilon$  for all  $t \in T$ ).

(Cheban, 2009.)

#### **Definition 1.11.11**

A point  $x \in X$  is called almost recurrent (almost periodic) if for every > 0 there exists

 $l=l(\epsilon)>$ 0 such that on every segment from T of length l there exists -shift (-almost

period) of the point *x*.

If a point  $x \in X$  is almost recurrent and the set  $H(x) = \Sigma_x$  is compact, then the point x

is called recurrent.

Definition 1.11.13

# KNUST

A point  $x \in X$  is called positively Poisson stable if  $x \in \omega_x$ .

#### **Definition 1.11.14**

A point  $x \in X$  is called comparable by the character of recurrence with  $y \in Y$  or, in short, comparable with y if for every > 0 there exists  $\delta > 0$  such that  $\delta$ -shift of the point y is -shift for  $x \in X$ .

#### Definition 1.11.15

The motion  $\pi(\cdot, x) : T \to X$  of the semigroup dynamical system  $(X, T, \pi)$  is called continuable onto S, if there exists a continuous mapping  $\phi : S \to X$  such that  $\pi^t \phi(s) = \phi(t + s)$  for all  $t \in T$  and  $s \in S$ . In that case by  $\alpha_{\phi}$  we will denote the set  $\{\gamma | \exists t_n \to -\infty, t_n \in S_{-}, \phi(t_n) \to y\}$  where  $\phi$  is an extension onto S of the motion  $\pi(\cdot, x)$ . The set  $\alpha_{\phi}$  is called  $\alpha$ -limit set of  $\phi$  and its points are called  $\alpha$ -limit for  $\phi$ .

Along with the dynamical system (X, T,  $\pi$ ) let us consider (Y, T,  $\sigma$ ), where Y is a complete metric space with metric d.

WJSANE

The sequence  $\{t_n\}$  is called proper sequence of the point x if  $x = \lim_{n \to +\infty} xt_n$ .

#### **Definition 1.11.17**

A point  $x \in X$  is called uniformly comparable by the character of recurrence with  $y \in Y$  or, in short, uniformly comparable with y if for every > 0 there exists  $\delta > 0$  such that for any  $t \in T$  every  $\delta$ -shift of the point yt is  $\epsilon$ -shift for xt, that is,  $\delta > 0$  is such that for every two numbers  $t_1, t_2 \in T$  for which  $d(yt_1, yt_2) < \delta$  is held the inequality  $\rho(xt_1, xt_2) < \epsilon$ .

#### (Cheban, 2009.)

#### Definition 1.11.18

The triplet  $((X,T_1,\pi),(Y,T_2,\sigma),h)$ , where *h* is a homomorphism of  $(X,T_1,\pi)$  onto  $(Y,T_2,\sigma)$ , we will call nonautonomous dynamical system.

#### Definition 1.11.19

Let  $(X,T_1,\pi)$  and  $(Y,T_2,\sigma)$  ( $S_+ \subseteq T_1 \subseteq T_2 \subseteq S$ ) be two dynamical systems. The mapping  $h : X \to Y$  is called homomorphism (resp., isomorphism) of the dynamical system  $(X,T_1,\pi)$  onto  $(Y,T_2,\sigma)$  if the mapping h is continuous (resp., homeomorphic) and  $h(\pi(t,x)) = \sigma(t,h(x))$  for all  $x \in X$  and  $tT_1$ . In that case  $(X,T_1,\pi)$  is called an extension of the dynamical system  $(Y,T_2,\sigma)$  and  $(Y,T_2,\sigma)$  is the factor of  $(X,T_1,\pi)$ . The dynamical

system

(*Y*, $T_1$ , $\sigma$ ) is also called base of the extension (*X*, $T_1$ , $\pi$ ). (Cheban, 2009.) **Definition 1.11.20** 

A dynamical system ( $X \times Y, T, \lambda$ ) is called direct product of the dynamical systems ( $X, T, \pi$ ) and ( $Y, T, \sigma$ ) if

 $\lambda(t,(x,y)) = (\pi(t,x),\sigma(t,y))$  for all  $(x,y) \in X \times Y$  and  $t \in T$ .

#### Definition 1.11.21

A function  $\phi \in C(\mathbb{R}, E^n)$  is called bounded on  $S \subseteq \mathbb{R}$ , if the set  $\phi(S) \subset E^n$  is bounded.

(Cheban, 2009.)

#### Definition 1.11.22

A motion  $\pi(\cdot, x)$  is called asymptotically stationary (resp., asymptotically  $\tau$ -periodic, asymptotically almost periodic, asymptotically recurrent, asymptotically Poisson stable) if there exists a stationary (resp.,  $\tau$ -

periodic, almost periodic, recurrent, Poisson stable) motion  $\pi(\cdot,p)$  such that

 $\lim_{t \to +\infty} \rho(xt, pt) = 0$ 

(1.3)

The dynamical system ( $C(X,Y),T,\sigma$ ) is called a dynamical system of shifts (dynamical system of translations

or dynamical system of Bebutov) in the space of continuous functions

C(X,Y).

#### **Definition 1.11.24**

A function  $f: S \to B$  is said to be measurable if there exists a sequence  $\{f_n\}$  of stepfunctions measurable and such that  $f_n(s) \to f(s)$  with respect to the measure  $\mu$  almost everywhere.

#### Definition 1.11.25

A function  $f: S \to B$  is called integrable, if there exists a sequence  $\{f_n\}$  of step-functions, integrable and such that for every *n* the function  $\phi_n(s) = |f_n(s) - f(s)|$  is integrable and

$$\lim_{n \to +\infty} \int |f_n(s) - f(s)| d\mu(s) = 0$$
(1.4)

Then  $R f_n d\mu$  converges in the space B and its limit does not depend on the choice of the approximating

sequence  $\{f_n\}$  with the above mentioned properties. This limit is denoted by  $R f d\mu$  or  $R f(s) d\mu(s)$ .

A function  $g \in C(\mathbb{R}; E^n)$  is called  $\omega$ -limit for f, if there exists a sequence  $t_n \to +\infty$  such that  $f^{(t_n)} \to g$  in the topology of the space  $C(\mathbb{R}; E^n)$ .

#### Definition 1.11.27

KNUST

A function  $f \in (C^*(\mathbb{R}_+, E^n))^n$  is called weakly asymptotically almost periodic, if the set of shifts  $\{\tau_h f : h \in \mathbb{R}_+\}$ forms a relatively compact set in the weak topology  $(C^*(\mathbb{R}_+, E^n))^n$ .

#### Corollary 1.11.28

The point x is asymptotically stationary if and only if the sequence  ${x(k\tau)}_{k=0}^{\infty}$  converges for every  $\tau \in T_+$ .

#### Definition 1.11.29

A function  $(C_b(\mathbb{R}_+ \times M; E))^n$  will be called weakly asymptotically almost periodic with respect to t uniformly with respect to  $p \in M$ , if for every subsequence  $\{t_k\} \subset \mathbb{R}_+$  there exist a subsequence  $\{t_{km}\}$  and a function  $g \in$  $(C_b(\mathbb{R}_+ \times M; E^n))^n$  such that  $\langle \varphi, f^{(t_{km}}(\cdot, p) \rangle \rightarrow h\phi, g(\cdot, p)$  i as  $m \rightarrow +\infty$  for every  $\varphi \in (C_b^*(\mathbb{R}_+, E))^n$  uniformly with respect to p on every compact subset  $K \subset M$ .

## Corollary 1.11.30

Every asymptotically almost periodic function is relatively compact and uniformly continuous on R+.

SANE

Let  $\phi \in C(\mathsf{R},\mathsf{B})$ . The function  $\phi$  is said to have an average value  $M\{\phi\}$  on  $\mathsf{R}_+$ , if there

exists a limit of the expression  $(\frac{1}{L}) \int_0^L \varphi(t) dt$  as  $L \to +\infty$ . So

$$M\{\varphi\} := \lim_{L \to +\infty} \frac{1}{L} \int_0^L \varphi(t) dt.$$
(1.5)

#### Corollary 1.11.32

Every asymptotically almost periodic function is relatively compact and uniformly continuous on R+.

#### Corollary 1.11.33

Let  $\phi_k \in C(R,B)$  (k = 1,2,...,m) be asymptotically almost periodic. Then  $\phi := \phi_1 + \phi_2 + ... + \phi_m \in C(R,B)$  is asymptotically almost periodic too.

#### Corollary 1.11.34

Let  $\{\phi_k\} \subset C(R,B)$  be a sequence of asymptotically almost periodic functions and the series  $\sum_{k=1}^{+\infty} \varphi_k$ converges uniformly with respect to  $t \in R_+$  and  $S \in C(R,B)$  is the sum of

this series. Then *S* is an asymptotically almost periodic function. **Definition 1.11.35** 

Let  $(X,T,\pi)$  and  $(Y,T,\sigma)$  be dynamical systems,  $x \in X, y \in Y$ . One will say that the point x is comparable in limit in positive direction with respect to the character of recurrence with the point<sup>y</sup>, if  $\mathbb{L}_{y}^{+\infty} \subseteq \mathbb{L}_{x}^{+\infty}$ . If x is comparable in limit with y both in positive and negative direction, then we will say that x is comparable in limit with respect to the character of recurrence with y. At last, if  $L_{y} \subseteq L_{x}$ , then we will say that x is strongly comparable in limit with y. **(Cheban, 2009.)** 

#### Definition 1.11.36

Let  $f \in C(\mathbb{R} \times W, E^n)$  and Q be a compact subset from W. One will say that the function f is asymptotically stationary with respect to the variable  $t \in \mathbb{R}$  uniformly with respect to  $x \in Q$ , if the motion  $\sigma(\cdot, f_Q)$  generated

by the function  $f_Q := f|_{\mathbb{R}\times Q}$  in the dynamical system of shifts  $(C(\mathbb{R}\times Q, E^n), \mathbb{R}, \sigma)$  is asymptotically stationary. (Cheban, 2009.)

#### Corollary 1.11.37

For every fixed  $t \in \mathbb{R}$  the mapping  $U_t : C(\mathbb{R}; [E^n]) \to [E^n]$  defined by the equality  $U_t(A) :=$ 

# *U*(*t*,*A*) is continuous. **Definition 1.11.38**

Points  $x_1$  and  $x_2$  from X are called positively proximal (distaL) if

 $\inf\{\rho(x_1t, x_2t) : t \in T_+\} = 0 \ (\inf\{\rho(x_1t, x_2t) : t \in T_+\} > 0).$ 

WJSANE

(1.6)
#### Lemma 1.11.39

Let  $x \in X$  be asymptotically Poisson stable. If points from  $\omega_x$  are mutually distal in positive direction, then  $P_x$  consists from one point.

KNUST

#### Lemma 1.11.40

Let the point  $x \in X$  be almost periodic, then on  $\omega_x$  the dynamical system  $(X, T, \pi)$  is

distal, that is,

 $\inf\{\rho(pt,qt): t \in \mathsf{T} > 0\}$ 

(1.7)

for all  $p,q \in H(x)$  ( $p \in G = q$ ).

#### **Theorem 1.11.41**

Let  $f \in C(\mathbb{R} \times E^n, E^n)$  be continuously differentiable with respect to  $x \in E^n$  and let exists  $r_0 > 0$  such that

- 1.  $|f(t,x)| \le A(r) < +\infty$  for all  $(t,x) \in \mathbb{R}_+ \times B[0,r]$  and  $0 \le r \le r_0$ ;
- 2. *f* is asymptotically Poisson stable with respect to  $t \in R$  uniformly with respect to  $x \in B[0,r_0]$ ;
- 3. there exist positive numbers *m* and M(r) such that for all  $(t,x) \in \mathbb{R}_+ \times B[0,r]$ ,  $0 < \infty$

 $r \leq r_0, mI \leq f'_x(t,x) \leq M(r)I$  (*I* is a unit matrix from [*E<sup>n</sup>*]) and the matrix  $f'_x(t,x)$ 

is self-adjoint.

The proof of Theorem 1.11.41 bases upon the following lemma.

#### Lemma 1.11.42

Let M > 0 and  $f \in C_b(\mathbb{R}_+, E^n)$ . By the formula

$$\varphi(t) = -\frac{1}{2\sqrt{M}} \left\{ e^{\sqrt{M}t} \int_{t}^{+\infty} e^{-\sqrt{M}\tau} f(\tau) d\tau + e^{-\sqrt{M}\tau} \int_{0}^{t} e^{\sqrt{M}\tau} f(\tau) d\tau \right\}$$
(1.8)

there is defined a bounded on R+ solution of the equation

$$x^{00} = Mx + f(t)$$
 (1.9)

and this is a unique solution which may be estimated as follows:

$$||\varphi|| \le \frac{1}{M} ||f|| \tag{1.10}$$

where  $||f|| := \sup\{|f(t)| : t \in R_+\}$ .

If, besides, *f* is asymptotically Poisson stable, then  $\phi$  is compatible in limit.

## **Chapter 2**



## **LITERATURE REVIEW**

#### 2.1 Historical Assertion

A dynamical system is a concept (Tabuada *et al*, 2007) in mathematics where a fixed rule describes the time dependence of a point in a *geometrical space* in Mallat, (2009). Examples include the *mathematical models* that describe the swinging of a clock pendulum in Holm *et al*, 2001, the flow of water in a pipe in Piela *et al*, (2008) and the number of fish each spring in a lake in Feger *et al*, (2010).

At any given time a dynamical system has a *state* given by a set of *real numbers*, a *vector*, which can be represented by a *point* in an appropriate state space, a geometrical *manifold* (Nguyen *et al*, 1989). Small changes in the state of the system correspond to small changes in the numbers (Purushothaman *et al*, 2005). The evolution (Ohtsuki *et al*, 2006) rule of the dynamical system is a *fixed rule* that describes what future states follow from the current state. The rule is *deterministic* (Ren and Zhang, 2009); in other words, for a given time interval only one future state follows from the current state.

It should be noted that the concept of a dynamical system has its origins in *Newtonian mechanics* in Sharipov, (2001). Detailed mechanisms of protein folding are not biased by nonnative contacts, typically argued to be a consequence of sequence design and/or topology (Levinthal, 1968). A record of the folding process is largely preserved in the final structure (Moult *et al*, 1991). The folding and refolding of mutant proteins can be used to map the formation of structure in transition states and folding intermediates (Fersht *et al*, 1992).

There is, as in other natural sciences and engineering disciplines, the evolution rule of dynamical systems is given implicitly by a relation that gives the state of the system only a short time into the future (Hufschmidt *et al*, 2005). The relation is either a *differential equation* (King *et al*, 2010), *difference equation* (Taixiang *et al*, 2005) or other *time scale*.

Topological Dynamics can be applied to biological systems (Hofbauar and Sigmund, 1988; May, 1973; Sigmund, 1993). To determine the state for all future times requires iterating the relation many timeseach advancing time a small step. The iteration procedure is referred to as solving the system or integrating the system (Price *et al*, 2009). Once the system can be solved, given an initial point it is possible to determine all its future points, a collection known as a trajectory or *orbit* (Wells, 2011).

Before the advent of *fast computing machines* (Crouch, 2010), solving a dynamical system required sophisticated mathematical techniques (Powell, 2007) and could be accomplished only for a small class of dynamical systems. Numerical methods implemented on electronic computing machines (Khan *et al*, 2008) have simplified the task of determining the orbits of a dynamical system.

For simple dynamical systems, knowing the trajectory is often sufficient, but most dynamical systems are too complicated (Zimmermann *et al*, 2005) to be understood in terms of individual trajectories.

The difficulties arise because the systems studied may only be known approximatelythe parameters of the system may not be known precisely or terms may be missing from the equations. The approximations used bring into question the validity or relevance of numerical solutions. To address these questions several notions of stability have been introduced in the study of dynamical systems, such as *Lyapunov stability* or *structural stability* (Cortes, 2008). The stability of the dynamical system implies that there is a class of models or initial conditions for which the trajectories would be equivalent. The operation for comparing orbits (Fre *et al*, 2011) to establish their *equivalence* changes with the different notions of stability.

The type of trajectory may be more important than one particular trajectory (Sanz and Miret-Artes, 2008). Some trajectories may be periodic, whereas others may wander through many different states of the system. Applications often require enumerating these classes or maintaining the system within one class. Classifying all possible trajectories has led to the qualitative study of dynamical systems (Elezovic *et al*, 2009), that is, properties that do not change under coordinate changes. *Linear dynamical systems* and *systems that have two numbers describing a state* are examples of dynamical systems where the possible classes of orbits are understood.

The behavior of trajectories as a function of a parameter may be what is needed for an application. As a parameter is varied, the dynamical systems may have *bifurcation* (Di *et al*, 2006) *points* where the qualitative behavior of the dynamical system changes. For example, it may go from having only periodic motions to apparently erratic behavior, as in the *transition to turbulence of a fluid*. The trajectories of the system may appear erratic, as if random. In these cases it may be necessary to compute averages using one very long trajectory or many different trajectories. The averages are well defined for *ergodic* (Lansberg, 1961) *systems* and a more detailed understanding has been worked out for *hyperbolic systems*. Understanding the probabilistic aspects of dynamical systems has helped establish the foundations of *statistical mechanics* and of chaos (Habib, 2005; Lorenz, 1993; Hunt *et al*, 2004; de Vries, 1993; Stewart, 1989).

Poincare did a lot of work through which these dynamical systems themes developed (Araujo *et al*, 2008).

In his paper, Dontwi (2005) introduced Bounded on R<sup>+</sup> generalized functions (distributions) together with their properties. Results of equations satisfying the conditions of exponential dichotomy on R<sup>+</sup> bounded functions were extended to bounded on R<sup>+</sup> generalized functions. In a related paper, Dontwi (2005) devoted the paper to the introduction of weak asymptotically almost periodic functions. Properties of those functions were then applied to some class of linear, weakly linear and non linear differential equations with the right hand sides exhibiting the dynamics.

Further demonstrations of the existence of weak asymptotically almost periodic functions which are not asymptotically periodic in the sense of Freche were presented by Dontwi (2005). Cheban *et al* (2004) proved the existence of recurrent or Poisson stable motions in the Navier-Stokes fluid (Galeazzo *et al*, 2011) system under recurrent or Poisson stable forcing, respectively and used an approach based on nonautonomous dynamical systems. In a paper by Tao *et al* (2006) noncommutative topological dynamical sinumodal and bimodal maps of the interval were studied and they gave a statistical interpretation to the topological numerical invariants associated to bimodal maps.

Yaacov (2008), defined a dynamical system as a continuous self-map of a compact metric space. It was added that topological dynamics studies the iterations of such a periodic map or equivalently the trajectories of points of the state space. The basic concepts of topological dynamics are minimality, transitivity, recurrence, shadowing property, stability, equicontinuity ,sensitivity, attractors, and topological entropy. A time series of the catalytical reaction of carbon mono oxide and oxygen on a surface was used to model the topological features (Gilmore, 1998) of the underlying attractor by reconstructing unstable periodic orbits in a three dimensional imbedding space.

In *physics*, the Navier-Stokes equations, named after *Claude-Louis Navier* and *George Gabriel Stokes*, describe the motion of *fluid* substances. These equations arise from applying *Newton's second law* to *fluid motion*, together with the assumption that the fluid *stress* is the sum of a *diffusing viscous* term which is proportional to the gradient of velocity, plus a *pressure* term.

The equations are useful because they describe the physics of many things of academic and economic interest. They may be used to *model* the *weather*, *ocean currents*, water *flow in a pipe* and air flow around a wing. The Navier-Stokes equations in their full and simplified forms help with the design of aircraft and cars, the study of blood flow, the design of power stations, the analysis of pollution, and many other things. Coupled with *Maxwell's equations* they can be used to model and study *Magnetohydrodynamics*.

The Navier-Stokes equations are also of great interest in a purely mathematical sense. Somewhat surprisingly, given their wide range of practical uses, mathematicians have not yet proven that in three dimensions solutions always exist (*existence*), or that if they do exist, then they do not contain any *singularity* (smoothness). These are called the *Navier-Stokes existence and smoothness problems*. The *Clay Mathematics Institute* has called this one of the *seven most important open problems in mathematics* and has offered a US\$1,000,000 prize for a solution or a counter-example. [Navier-Stokes equations, Wikipedia, the free encyclopedia, 01/10/2011].

The Navier-Stokes equations dictate not *position* but rather *velocity*. A solution of the Navier-Stokes equations is called a velocity field or flow field, which is a description of the velocity of the fluid at a given point in space and time. Once the velocity fields are solved for, other quantities of interest, such as flow rate or drag force may be found. This is different from what one normally sees in *classical mechanics*, where solutions are typically trajectories of position of a *particle* or deflection of a *continuum*. Studying velocity instead of position makes more sense for a fluid; however for visualization purposes one can compute various *trajectories*.

#### A Survey of Topological Dynamics

The many branches of dynamical systems theory are outgrowths of the study of differential equations and their applications to physics, especially celestial mechanics. The transition from the differential equations to the dynamical systems viewpoint is important. The difference can be illustrated by considering the *initial value problem* in ordinary differential equations:

$$\frac{dx}{dt} = \xi(x)$$

$$x(0) = p$$
(2.1)

Here *x* is a vector variable in a Euclidean space  $X = \mathbb{R}^n$  or in a manifold *X*, and the initial point *p* lies in *X*. The infinitesimal change  $\xi(x)$  is thought of as a vector attached to the point *x* so that  $\xi$  is a vector field on *X*.

The associated *solution path* is the function  $\varphi$  such that as time *t* varies,  $x = \varphi(t,p)$  moves in *X* according to the above equation and with  $p = \varphi(0,p)$  so that *p* is associated with the initial time t = 0. The solution is a curve in the space *X* along which *x* moves beginning at the point *p*. A theorem of differential equations asserts that the function  $\varphi$  exists and is unique, given mild smoothness conditions, for example Lipschitz conditions on the function  $\xi$ .

Because the equation is autonomous, i. e.  $\xi$  may vary with x, but is assumed independent of t, the solutions satisfy the following *semigroup identities*, sometimes also called the *Kolmogorov equations*:

$$\varphi(t,\varphi(s,p)) = \varphi(t+s,p).$$

(2.2)

Suppose we solve equation (2.1), beginning at *p*, and after *s* units of time, we arrive

at  $q = \varphi(s,p)$ . If we again solve the equation, beginning now at q, then the identity (2.2) says that we continue to move along the old curve at the same speed. Thus, after t units of time we are where we would have been on the old solution at the same time, t + s units after time 0.

The initial point *p* is a parameter here. For each solution path it remains constant, the fixed base point of the path. The solution path based at *p* is also called the *orbit* of *p* when we want to emphasize the role of the initial point.

For each fixed *t* value we define the time-*t* map  $\varphi^t : X \to X$  by  $\varphi^t(x) = \varphi(t,x)$ . For each point  $x \in X$  we ask whither it has moved in *t* units of time. The function  $\varphi : TxX \to X$  is called the *flow* of the system and the semigroup identities can be rewritten:

$$\varphi^{t} \circ \varphi^{s} = \varphi^{t+s}, \qquad \forall t, s \in T.$$
(2.3)

These simply say that the association  $t 7 \rightarrow \varphi^t$  is a group homomorphism from the additive group T of real numbers to the automorphism group of X. In particular, observe that the time-0 map  $\varphi^0$  is the identity map  $1_x$  (Akin, 2007).

# **Chapter 3**

# **THEORETICAL EXPOSITION**

# **AND THEOREMS**

### 3.1 Topological Spaces

In this section, we explore the definitions and examples of topological spaces, metric spaces, properties of dynamical systems, limit sets, compact motions, attractors, flows and semi-

flows.

#### **3.1.1 Definition: A topological space**

(X,T) is a set X endowed with collection  $T \subset P(X)$  of subsets of X, called the topology of X, such that

- 1.  $\emptyset, X \in T$
- 2. If  $\{O_a\}_{a \in A} \subset T$  then  $\bigcup_{a \in A} O_a \in T$  for any set A
- 3. If  $\{O_i\}_{i=1}^k \subset T_{\text{then}} \cap_{i=1}^k O_i \in T$ that is, *T* contains *X* and  $\emptyset$  and is closed under arbitrary unions and finite intersections. The sets  $O \in T$

are called open sets, and their complements are called closed sets. If  $x \in X$  then an open set containing x is

SANE

called a neighbourhood of T (Katok and Hasselblatt,

1995).

This calls for the definition and explanations of interior, exterior and boundary of a set.

The sequence  $\{x_i\}_i \in \mathbb{N} \subset X$  is said to converge to  $x \in X$  if for every open set O containing x there exists  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  such that  $\{x_i\}_{i>N} \subset O$ .

(*X*,*T*) is called a *Hausdorff space* if for any two  $x_{1},x_{2} \in X$  there exist  $O_{1},O_{2} \in T$  such that  $x_{i} \in O_{i}$  and  $O_{1} \cap O_{2} = \emptyset$ . It is called normal if it is Hausdorff and for any two closed  $X_{1},X_{2} \subset X$  there exist  $O_{1},O_{2} \in T$  such that  $X_{i} \subset O_{i}$  and  $O_{1} \cap O_{2} = \emptyset$ .

 ${O_a}_{a \in A} \subset T$  is called an open cover of *X* if  $X = \bigcup_{a \in A} O_a$ , and a finite open cover if *A* is finite. (*X*,*T*) is called compact if every open cover has a finite subcover, locally compact if every point has a neighborhood with compact closure, and sequentially compact if every sequence has a convergent subsequence, *X* is called compact if it is a countable union of compact sets.

If  $(X_a, T_a), a \in A$  are topological spaces and A is any set, then the product topology on

 $Q_{a \in A} X$  is the topology generated by the base  $\{Q_a O_a | O_a \in T_a, O_a G = X_a\}$  for only finitely many  $a\}$ .

Let (*X*,*T*) be a topological space. *A* set  $D \subset X$  is said to be dense in *X* if D = X. *X* is said to be separable if it has a countable dense subset.

R<sup>n</sup> with the usual open and closed sets is a familiar example. The open balls (open balls with rational radius, open balls with rational center and radius) form a base. Points of a Hausdorff space are closed sets.

#### **Proposition 3.1.1**

NUST A closed subset of a compact set is compact.

#### Proof

If *K* is compact,  $C \subset K$  is closed, and *T* is an open cover for *C* then  $T \cup \{K \cap C\}$  is an open cover for *K*, hence has a finite sub cover  $T \cup \{K \cap C\}$ , so *T* is a finite sub cover of *T* for *C*.

#### **Proposition 3.1.2**

A compact subset of a Hausdorff space is closed. Proof

If X is Hausdorff and  $C \subset X$  compact fix  $x \in C^4$  and for each  $y \in C$  take neighborhoods  $U_y$  of y and  $V_y$  of x

such that  $U_y \cap V_y = \emptyset$ . The cover  $U_{y \in C}U_y \supset C$  has a finite sub cover  $\{U_x | 0 \le i \le n\}$  and hence  $N_x = U_{i=0}^n V_{yi}$  is a

neighborhood of *x* disjoint from *C*.

Thus  $X C = U_{x \in \times} cN_x$  is open and C is closed.

#### Proposition 3.1.3 [Katok and Hasselblatt, 1995]

A compact Hausdorff space is normal.

#### Proof

First we show that a closed set *K* and a point  $p \neq K$  can be separated by open sets. For  $x \in K$  there are open sets  $O_x, U_x$  such that  $x \in O_x, p \in U_x$  and  $O_x \cap U_x = \emptyset$ . Since *K* is compact there is a finite sub cover  $O : U_{i=1}^n O_x \supset K$ , and  $U : U_{i=1}^n U_x$  is an open set containing

p disjoint from O. Now suppose K, L are closed sets and for  $p \in L$  consider open disjoint

sets  $O_p \supset K, p \in U_p$ . By compactness of L there is a finite sub cover  $U := U_{j=1}^m U_p, \supset L$ , and  $O : \cap_{j=1}^m O_p, \supset K$ , is an open set disjoint from U.

#### A useful consequence of normality is the following extension result: Theorem 3.1.1 [Katok and Hasselblatt, 1995]

If *X* is a normal topological space,  $Y \subset X$  closed, and  $f : Y \rightarrow <$  is continuous, then there is a continuous extension of *f* to *X*.

A collection of sets is said to have the finite intersection property if every finite subcollection has nonempty intersection.

## Proposition 3.1.4 [Katok and Hasselblatt, 1995]

A collection of compact sets with the finite intersection property has nonempty intersection.

#### Proof

It suffices to show that in a compact space every collection of closed sets with the finite intersection property has nonempty intersection. To that end consider a collection of closed sets with empty intersection. Their complements form an open cover. Since it has a finite sub cover the finite intersection property does not hold.

#### 3.2 Metric Spaces

For several quite natural notions a topological structure is not adequate, but one rather needs a uniform structure, that is, a topology in which one can compare neighbuorhoods of different points. This can be defined abstractly and is realized for topological vector spaces but it is a little more convenient to introduce these concepts for metric spaces [Katok and Hasselblatt, 1995].

#### 3.2.1 Definition: Metric Space

If *X* is a set then  $d: X \times X \rightarrow R$  is called a metric if

- 1. d(x,y) = d(y,x)
- 2.  $d(x,y) \ge 0$  if  $x, y \in X$
- 3.  $d(x,y) = 0 \Leftrightarrow x = y$ ,
- 4.  $d(x,y) + d(y,z) \ge d(x,z)$  (triangle inequality)

SANE

If *d* is a metric then (*X*,*d*) is called a metric space. The set  $B(x,r) := \{y \in X/d(x,y) < r\}$  is called the (open) r - ball round *x*.

 $0 \subset X$  is called open if for every  $x \in O$  there exists r > 0 such that  $B(x,r) \subset O$ .

For  $A \subset X$  the set  $A := \{x \in X / \forall r > 0, B(x,r) \cap A = 6 \emptyset\}$  is called the closure of A. A

is called closed if A = A.

Let (*X*,*d*), (*Y*,*dist*) be metric spaces. A map  $f: X \to Y$  is said to be uniformly continuous if for all > 0 there is a  $\delta > 0$  such that all  $x, y \in X$  with  $d(x, y) < \delta$  we have  $dist(f(x), f(y)) < \epsilon$ . A uniformly continuous bijection with uniformly continuous inverse

is called a uniform homeomorphism.

A family *F* of maps  $X \to Y$  is said to be equicontinuous if for every  $x \in X$  and  $\epsilon > 0$ there is a  $\delta > 0$  such that  $d(x,y) < \delta$  implies  $dist(f(x), f(y)) < \epsilon$  for all  $y \in X$  and  $f \in F$ .

A map  $f: X \to Y$  is said to be Holder continuous with exponent  $\alpha$ , or  $\alpha$  – Holder, if there exist C, > 0 such that  $d(x, y) < \epsilon$  implies  $d(f(x), f(y)) \le C(d(x, y))^{\alpha}$ , Lipschitz continuous if it is 1-Holder, and biLipschitz if it is Lipschitz and has a Lipschitz inverse.

It is called an isometry if d(f(x), f(y)) = d(x, y) for all  $x, y \in X$  (Katok and Hasselblatt, 1995).

#### 3.3 Exploring Basic Properties of Dynamical Systems

In this section we shall give the traditional definition of a dynamical system, or flow, and discuss some of the elementary properties.

INUSI

#### 3.3.1 Flows and Semi-Flows

Throughout this chapter we shall assume that X is a uniform space with a Hausdorff topology generated by a directed set (A, $\geq$ ) and a correspondence V. In topology and related branches of mathematics, a Hausdorff space, separated space or  $T_2$  space is a topological space in which distinct points have disjoint neighbourhoods *Hausdorff*, 2011.

Points *x* and *y* in a topological space *X* can be separated by neighbourhoods if there exists a neighbourhood *U* of *x* and a neighbourhood *V* of *y* such that *U* and *V* are disjoint ( $U \cap V = \emptyset$ ). *X* is a Hausdorff space if any two distinct points of *X* can be separated by neighborhoods. This condition is the third separation axiom (after  $T_0$  and  $T_1$ ), which is why Hausdorff spaces are also called  $T_2$  spaces. The name separated space is also used.

Many of our statements will be valid in even greater generality, but this viewpoint will be adequate.

A dynamical system on X is defined to be a mapping

Where *T* is a topological group subject to the conditions:

- 1. (Identity property);  $\pi(x,0) = x$
- 2. (Group property);  $\pi(\pi(x,t),s) = \pi(x,t+s)$
- 3.  $\pi$  is continuous. [*Sell*, 1971]

In this write up we will only be interested in the two groups R, the reals, and I, the integers, with the usual topologies. The dynamical system T is sometimes referred to as a (continuous) flow when T = R, and a (discrete) flow when T = I. In the sequel we shall use the symbol T to refer to either R or I. Many of our statements will be valid in either situation. Let  $\pi$  be a flow on X and define  $\pi_t(x) = \pi(x,t)$ .

#### **Proposition 3.3.1**

For each t in T, the mapping  $\pi_t$  is a homomorphism of X onto X, that is a bijection.

#### Proof

The group property (Property 2) implies that  $(\pi_t)^{-1} = \pi_{-t}$ , and therefore both  $\pi_t$  and  $(\pi_t)^{-1}$  are continuous by the continuity property (Property 3). Furthermore,  $\pi_t$  is an injection.

Indeed, if  $\pi_t(x_1) = \pi_t(x_2)$  then by the group property one has

$$x_1 = \pi(\pi(x_1,t),-t) = \pi(\pi(x_2,t),-t) = x_2$$

Finally  $\pi_t$  is surjective for if  $y \in X$ , then  $y = \pi_t(x)$  where x is given by  $x = \pi(y, -t)$ . Discrete flow can be characterized in terms of homeomorphism as the following statement

# asserts: **Proposition 3.3.2**

A necessary and sufficient condition that a mapping  $\pi : X \times I \to X$  be a discrete flow is that there exists a homeomorphism  $F : X \to X$  of X onto X such that

 $\pi(x,n) = F^n(x), \qquad n \in I$ 

where  $F^0$  is defined to be the identity.

Therefore the study of discrete flows is equivalent to the study of homeomorphisms and their iterates.

If  $\pi : X \times R \to X$  is a continuous flow on X and we define  $F : X \to X$  by  $F(x) = \pi(x,1)$  then F is a homeomorphism of X onto X and  $\pi(x,n) = F^n(x)$  defines a discrete flow on

*X*. In this case we say that the homeomorphism *F* is generated by the continuous flow  $\pi$ . The problem of characterizing those homeomorphisms that are generated by continuous flows is basically unresolved [*Sell*, 1971].

If *T* is *R* of *I*, we define  $T^* = \{t \in T : t \ge 0\}$ , so  $T^*$  is then a semi-group. We define a semi-flow as a mapping  $\pi: X \times T^+ \rightarrow X$  satisfying.

- 1. (Identity Property)  $\pi(x,0) = x$ ;
- 2. (Group Property)  $\pi(\pi(x,t),s) = \pi(x,t+s);$
- 3.  $\pi$  is continuous

We see then that by restricting *t* to *T*<sup>+</sup> any flow gives rise to a semi-flow. The converse is not true simply because one may be unable to "back-up" a semi-flow. In other words, if  $\pi$  is a semi-flow and  $t \in T$ , the inverse mapping  $(\pi_t)^{-1}$  may fail to be defined, or if defined, it may fail to be continuous. As a result of this, proposition 3.3.1 is no longer valid. Proposition 3.3.2 takes on the following form:

#### **Proposition 3.3.3**

A necessary and sufficient condition that a mapping  $\pi: X \times I^+ \to X$  be a discrete semi-flow is that there exist a continuous mapping  $F: X \to X$  (not necessarily surjective) such that

$$\pi(x,n) = F^n(x), \qquad n \in I^+$$

We see then that the study of discrete semi-flows is equivalent to the study of continuous mappings and WJSANE their iterates [Sell, 1971].

#### 3.3.2 An Important Example

Here we want to examine a basic example to show the inadequacy of the above definition of a flow, and to motivate a modified definition.

Consider the differential equation.



on Euclidcan space  $\mathbb{R}^n$  where f is a  $C^1$ -function. Then for every point  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ , there is one and only one solution  $\varphi(x,t)$  of (3.1) that satisfies the initial value problem  $\varphi(x,0) = x$ . It would appear that one could define a continuous flow  $\pi$  on  $\mathbb{R}^n$  by setting  $\pi(x,t) = \varphi(x,t)$ , and indeed this is the *case provided* every solution [*Sell*, 1971].

 $\varphi(x,t)$  can be continued for all time *t*. As is well known, though, this global existence property is not shared by all differential equations. The scalar equation

 $X_0 = X_2$ 

has precisely one solution that is defined for all time t.

One could remedy this defect by multiplying the right-side of (3.1) by an appropriate scalar-valued function. For example, the differential equation.

$$x' = \frac{1}{1 + |f(x)|} f(x)$$
(3.2)

does have the global existence property and the solution curves of (3.1) agree with those of (3.2). This is of course, equivalent to introducing a new time parameter.

This change of time parameter has two defects. First, it can destroy certain dynamical properties that depend on a specific time parameter. Secondly, it has no obvious counterpart for nonautonomous differential equations.

It seems then that it is more appropriate to modify the definition of a flow so that a motion  $\pi(x,t)$  does not have to be defined for all time [*Sell*, 1971].

## 3.4 Modified Definition of a Flow

Let *X* be a uniform space.

For each point x in X let  $I_x = (\alpha_x, \beta_x)$  be an open interval in T containing 0. We shall assume that the intervals

 $1_x$  have the following continuity property: If  $x_n \rightarrow x$  in X, then

 $1_x \subset lim$  in  $fI_{xn}$ . Let  $D \subset X \times T$  be defined by

#### $D = \{(x,t) \in X \times T : (t \in I_x)\}$

A function  $\pi : D \to X$  is said to be (*local*) flow on X if the following properties hold:

- 1. (Identity property)  $\pi = (x,0) = x$  for all x in X:
- 2. (Group property) if  $t \in I_x$ , and  $s \in I_{\pi(x,t)}$  then  $(t+s) \in 1_x$  and  $\pi(\pi(x,t),s) = \pi(x,t+s);$
- 3.  $\pi$  is continuous
- 4. (Maximal property) Each interval  $1_x$  is maximal in the sense that either  $1_x = T$ , or the set  $\{\pi(x,t) : 0 \le t < \beta_x\}$  is not conditionally compact if  $\beta_x < +\infty$  or the set  $\{\pi(x,t) : \alpha_x < t \le 0\}$  Is not conditionally compact if  $\beta_x < +\infty$  or the set  $\{\pi(x,t) : \alpha_x < t \le 0\}$  Is not conditionally compact if  $\beta_x < +\infty$  or the set  $\{\pi(x,t) : \alpha_x < t \le 0\}$  Is not conditionally compact if  $\beta_x < +\infty$  or the set  $\{\pi(x,t) : \alpha_x < t \le 0\}$  Is not conditionally compact if  $\beta_x < +\infty$  or the set  $\{\pi(x,t) : \alpha_x < t \le 0\}$  Is not conditionally compact if  $\beta_x < +\infty$  or the set  $\{\pi(x,t) : \alpha_x < t \le 0\}$  Is not conditionally compact if  $\beta_x < +\infty$  or the set  $\{\pi(x,t) : \alpha_x < t \le 0\}$  Is not conditionally compact if  $\beta_x < +\infty$  or the set  $\{\pi(x,t) : \alpha_x < t \le 0\}$  Is not conditionally compact if  $\beta_x < +\infty$  or the set  $\{\pi(x,t) : \alpha_x < t \le 0\}$  Is not conditionally compact if  $\beta_x < +\infty$  or the set  $\{\pi(x,t) : \alpha_x < t \le 0\}$  Is not conditionally compact if  $\beta_x < +\infty$  or the set  $\{\pi(x,t) : \alpha_x < t \le 0\}$  Is not conditionally compact if  $\beta_x < +\infty$  or the set  $\{\pi(x,t) : \alpha_x < t \le 0\}$  Is not conditionally compact if  $\beta_x < +\infty$  or the set  $\{\pi(x,t) : \alpha_x < t \le 0\}$  Is not conditionally compact if  $\beta_x < +\infty$  or the set  $\{\pi(x,t) : \alpha_x < t \le 0\}$  Is not conditionally compact if  $\beta_x < +\infty$  or the set  $\{\pi(x,t) : \alpha_x < t \le 0\}$  Is not conditionally compact if  $\beta_x < +\infty$  or the set  $\{\pi(x,t) : \alpha_x < t \le 0\}$  Is not conditionally compact if  $\beta_x < +\infty$  or the set  $\{\pi(x,t) : \alpha_x < t \le 0\}$  Is not conditionally compact if  $\beta_x < +\infty$  or the set  $\{\pi(x,t) : \alpha_x < t \le 0\}$  Is not conditionally compact if  $\beta_x < +\infty$  or the set  $\{\pi(x,t) : \alpha_x < t \le 0\}$  is not conditionally compact if  $\beta_x < +\infty$  or the set  $\{\pi(x,t) : \alpha_x < t \le 0\}$  is not conditionally compact if  $\beta_x < +\infty$  or the set  $\{\pi(x,t) : \alpha_x < t \le 0\}$  is not conditionally compact if  $\beta_x < +\infty$  or the set  $\{\pi(x,t) : \alpha_x < t \le 0\}$  is not conditionally compact if  $\beta_x < +\infty$  or the set  $\{\pi(x,t) : \alpha_x < t \le 0\}$  is not conditionally compact if  $\beta_x < +\infty$  or the set  $\{\pi(x,t) : \alpha_x < t \le 0\}$  is not conditionally com
- 5. The intervals  $1_x$  are lower semi-continuous in x, that is if  $x_n \rightarrow x$ , then  $1_x \subset \lim \inf fl_{x_n}$ . It should be clear from the maximal property that if  $E \subset D$  and  $E \rightarrow X$  is a local flow, then E = D. Because of this there is reason to distinguish between a local flow and a flow, and therefore we shall drop the modifier "local". Nevertheless, it will be convenient to have a way of referring to those flows that satisfy the first definition, viz, those flows for which  $1_x = T$  for all x, we shall call such a flow a global flow. The following formulation of the continuity of  $\pi$  will be needed in the sequel [*Sell*, 1971].

#### Proposition 3.4.1

Let  $\pi$  be a flow on X. If  $\{x_n\}$  is a (generalized) sequence in X with  $x_n \to x$ , then the sequence of functions  $\{\pi(x_n,t)\}$  converge to  $\pi(x,t)$ , and the convergence is uniform on compact sets in  $1_x$ .

#### Proof

Let *k* be a compact set in 1<sub>*x*</sub>. By the semicontinuity of *I<sub>x</sub>* we see that there is an index *m* such that  $K \subset I_{xn}$  for  $n \ge m$ . The uniform convergence on *K* means that for every neighborhood *V<sub>a</sub>*(.), there is an index *p* such that  $\pi(x_n, t) \in V_a(\pi(x, t))$  for all  $n \ge p$  and all *t* in *K*. Assume, on the contrary, that this is false. Then there is a neighborhood *V<sub>a</sub>*(.) such that for every index  $n \ge m$  there is a *t<sub>n</sub>* in *K* such that

$$\pi(x_n, t_n) \in / V_a(\pi(x, t_n))$$
(3.3)

We use the fact that since *K* is compact, there is a convergent subsequence of  $\{t_n\}$  which we shall denote by  $\{t_n\}$ . Say that  $t_n \rightarrow t_0$ , one then has  $\pi(x, t_n) \rightarrow \pi(x, t_0)$ .

With  $a \in A$  given by (3) choose  $b \in A$  by Proposition I.4 so that one has

$$\pi(x,t_0) \in V_b(\pi(x,t_n)) \text{ and } z \in V_b(\pi(x,t_0)) \Rightarrow z \in V_a(\pi(x,t_n))$$

$$(3.4)$$

It follows from the continuity of  $\pi$  that  $\pi(x_n, t_n) \to (x, t_0)$ . This means that we can find an index N so that

 $z = \pi (x_n, t_n) \in V_b (\pi(x, t_0))$ 

For  $n \ge N$ . By applying (3.4) we get  $\pi(x_n, t_n) \in V_a(\pi(x, t_n))$  and this contradicts (3.3).QED

Let  $\pi$  be a flow on X and let  $x \in X$  be fixed. The function of  $t,\pi(x,t)$  is said to be the motion through x. The trajectory through x is the set

$$\gamma(x) = \{\pi(x,t) : t \in I_x\}$$

(This is also referred to as the orbit through *x*.) The positive semitrajectory and the negative semitrajectory are defined by

$$\gamma^+(x) = \{\pi(x,t) : 0 \le t < \beta_x\}$$

and

 $\gamma^-(x) = \{\pi(x,t) : \alpha_x < t \le 0\}$ 

respectively. The hull of a point *x* is defined as

$$H(x) = Cl\gamma(x)$$

and the positive and negative hulls are defined by

 $H^+(x) = Cl\gamma(x)$  and  $H^-(x) = Cl\gamma^-(x)$ 

SANE

respectively [Sell, 1971].

W

A set  $E \subset X$  is said to be invariant if  $\gamma(x) \subset E$  whenever  $x \in E$ . The set E is said to be positively invariant, or negatively invariant, if  $\gamma^+(x) \subset E$ , or  $\gamma^-(x) \subset E$ , whenever  $x \in E$ . It is easy to see that a set E is invariant if and only if E is the union of a collection

knust

of full trajectories [Sell, 1971].

#### Proposition 3.4.2

The closure of an invariant set is an invariant set. **Proof** 

Let *E* be an invariant set and let  $y \in ClE$ . We want to show that  $\gamma(y) \subset ClE$ , that is  $\pi(y,t) \in ClE$  for each *t* in  $I_y$ . Since  $y \in ClE$  there is a (generalized) sequence  $\{y_n\} \subset E$  such that  $y_n \to y$ . If  $t \in I'_y$  then by the continuity property of the intervals  $I_x$ , there is an index *m* such that  $t \in I_{y_n}$  for  $n \ge m$ . By the continuity of  $\pi$  one has  $\pi(y_n,t) \to \pi(y,t)$ . Since *E* is invariant, the subsequence  $\{\pi(y_n,t) : n \ge m\}$  is in *E*, hence  $\pi(y,t) \in ClE$ .

By the same argument we also see that the closure of a positively invariant set is positively invariant, and the closure of a negatively invariant set is negatively invariant.

Perhaps a "principle" should be noted here. It is apparent that there is a duality between the positive and negative properties of a flow. A statement valid for positive trajectories has an obvious counterpart for negative trajectories. In the sequel we shall examine the behavior for positive *t* and leave unstated, but noted, the corresponding facts for negative time.

#### 3.5 Limit sets and Compact Motions

Let  $\pi$  be a flow on *X*. Define the sets

$$LB^{+} = \{x \in X : \beta_{x} = +\infty\}$$
$$LB^{-} = \{x \in X : \alpha_{x} = -\infty$$

 $LB = LB^- \cap LB^+$ 

We note that if *LB* is nonempty, then  $LB \times T \subset D$ , the domain of definition of  $\pi$ , and  $\pi$  restricted to  $LB \times T \subset D$ , the domain of definition of  $\pi$ , and  $\pi$  restricted to  $LB \times T \subset D$ , the domain of definition of  $\pi$ , and  $\pi$  restricted to  $LB \times T \subset D$ , the domain of definition of  $\pi$ , and  $\pi$  restricted to  $LB \times T \subset D$ , the domain of definition of  $\pi$ , and  $\pi$  restricted to  $LB \times T \subset D$ , the domain of definition of  $\pi$ , and  $\pi$  restricted to  $LB \times T \subset D$ .

*T*, is a global flow on *LB* 

If  $x \in LB^+$  we define the  $\omega$ -limit set by

 $\Omega_x = \bigcap_{t \ge 0} H^+ (\pi(x,t))$  Similarly, if  $x \in LB^-$  we

define the  $\alpha$ -limt set by

```
A_x = \bigcap_{t \le 0} H^-(\pi(x,t))
```

#### **Proposition 3.5.1**

The limit sets are described equivalently by

 $\Omega_x = \{y \in X : y = \lim \pi(x, t_n) \text{ for some sequence } \{t_n\} \text{ with } t_n \to +\infty\}$  and

 $A_x = \{y \in X : y = \lim \pi(x, t_n) \text{ for some sequence } \{t_n\} \text{ with } t_n \to -\infty\}$ **Proof** 

By the duality principle it will suffice to prove the equality for the  $\omega$ -limit set. The sequences noted above are, of course, generalized sequences.

If  $y = \lim \pi(x, t_n)$  for some sequences  $\{t_n\}$  with  $t_n \to +\infty$  then  $y \in Cl\gamma^+(x) = H^+(x)$ .

However,

$$y = \lim \pi(x, t_n) = \lim \pi(\pi(x, t), -\tau + t_n)$$

where  $(-\tau + t_n) \to +\infty$ . Hence  $y \in H^+(\pi(x,t))$  for every  $\tau \ge 0$ . Therefore  $y \in \Omega_x$ . Conversely, if  $y \in \Omega_x$  then  $y \in Cl\gamma^+(\pi(x,t))$  for each  $\tau \ge 0$ . It follows that there is a sequence  $x_a$ , defined on A with range  $\gamma^-(\pi(x,t))$ , such that  $x_a \to y$ . We can write this as  $x_a = \pi(x, \tau + t_a)$  for some  $t_a \ge 0$ . With the usual ordering on  $T^+$  we define the product ordering on  $T^+ \times A$ , that is  $(t,a) \ge (\sigma,b)$  whenever  $\tau \ge \sigma$  and  $a \ge b$ .

We define a sequence *t* on  $T^+ \times A$ , with range in  $T^+$  by

$$t: n = (\tau, a) \rightarrow \tau + t_a = t_n$$

First we note that  $t_n \rightarrow +\infty$ . To prove this we pick an integer N and fix an index  $(\sigma, b)$  in  $T^+ \times A$ , with  $\alpha \ge N$ . It

follows that if  $n = (\tau, a) \ge (\sigma, b)$  then

 $t_n = \tau + t_a \ge \sigma \ge N$ 

Hence  $t_n \rightarrow +\infty$ . Secondly we note that  $y = \lim \pi(x, t_n)$ . **Theorem 3.5.2** 

The  $\alpha$ -and  $\omega$ -limit sets are closed and invariant.

#### Proof

Consider the  $\omega$ -limit set  $\Omega_x$ . Since  $\Omega_x$  is defined as the intersection of a family of closed sets,  $\Omega_x$  is closed. If  $y \in \Omega_x$ , then there is a sequence  $\{t_n\}$  with  $t_n \to +\infty$  and  $x_n = \pi(x, t_n) \to y$ . By the continuity of  $\pi$  for any t in  $I_y$  one has  $\pi(x_n, t) \to \pi(y, t_n)$ . However  $\pi(x_n, t) = \pi(x, t + t_n)$ . Since  $(t + t_n) \to +\infty$  it follows that  $\pi(y, t) \in \Omega_x$  from the last

proposition. Hence  $\Omega_x$  is invariant.

It should be noted here that the limit sets may be empty. This will be shown in the examples below. We would like to find a sufficient condition that the limit sets be nonempty. For this we introduce the following concept.

A motion  $\pi(x,t)$  is said to be compact if the trajectory  $\gamma(x)$  lies in a compact set, that is  $\pi(x,t)$  is compact if the hull H(x) is a compact set. Similarly a motion  $\pi(x,t)$  is positively compact if  $\gamma^{+}(x)$  lies in a compact set, that is if the positive hull  $H^{+}(x)$ , is a compact set. Negative compactness defined similarly.

Because of the maximality of  $I_x$  we see that if  $\pi(x,t)$  is positively compact, then  $x \in LB^+$ . Similarly if  $\pi(x,t)$  is negatively compact {compact}, then  $x \in LB^-\{x \in LB\}$ . The following result shows the relationship between positively compact motions and their  $\omega$ -limit sets [*Sell*, 1971].

#### Theorem 3.5.3

Let  $\pi(x,t)$  be a positively compact motion. Then  $\Omega_x$  is nonempty, compact and invariant.

Moreover, for every *y* in  $\Omega_x$  one has  $I_y = T$ . If, in addition, the group *T* is R, then the set  $\Omega_x$  is connected.

#### Proof

We have already observed that  $\Omega_x$  is invariant. If  $\pi(x,t)$  is positively compact, then  $H^+(x)$  is a compact set in X. For  $\tau \ge 0$  one has  $H^+(\pi(x,\tau)) \subset H^+(x)$ , is compact set in X. Since the family of sets  $\{H^+(x,\tau)\}$  is decreasing and since the intersection of a decreasing family of nonempty compact sets is nonempty and compact, it follows that  $\Omega_x$  is nonempty and compact.

If  $y \in \Omega_x$  then  $\pi(y,t)$  lies in the compact set  $\Omega_x$  for all t in  $I_y$ . Therefore from the maximality of  $I_y$  we have  $I_y = T$ .

Now assume that T = R and that  $\Omega_x$  is not connected. Then there exist disjoint, nonempty, open sets Aand B such that  $\Omega_x \subset A \cup B$ . We then can find (ordinary) sequences  $\{t_n\}$  and  $\{s_n\}$  so that

 $0 < s_1 < t_1 < \cdots < s_n < t_n < s_{n+1} < \cdots, S_n \to \infty, t_n \to \infty$ 

 $\pi(x,s_n) \in A$  and  $\pi(x,t_n) \in B$ 

Since the path  $\pi$  (x,[ $s_n$ , $t_n$ ]) is connected it follows that there is a point  $t_n^*$  in [ $s_n$ , $t_n$ ] such that  $\pi(x, t_n^*) \in A \cup B$ . From the compactness of  $\pi(x,t)$  it follows that the sequence { $\pi(x, t_n^*)$ } contains a convergent subsequence, say that  $\pi(x, t_n^*) - y$ . The limit point y lies in the close set  $X - (A \cup B)$  and since  $t_n^* \to -\infty$  one has  $y\Omega_x$ . This is a contradiction and so  $\Omega_x$  is connected.

#### **Corollary 3.5.4**

Let  $\pi$  be a flow on *X*. If there exists a positively compact motion, then the set *LB* is nonempty.

#### Proof

It follows from the last theorem that  $\Omega_x$  is nonempty and lies in *LB*.

#### 3.6 Minimal Sets

A set  $E \subset X$  is said to be a minimal set if it is nonempty, closed and invariant and if it contains no proper subset with these three properties.

A point *x* in *X* is said to be a rest point (equilibrium point) for the flow  $\pi$  if  $\pi(x,t) = x$  for all *t*. If *x* is a rest point, then E = x is a minimal set.

A point *x* is said to be a periodic point, and the motion  $\pi(x,t)$  is said to be periodic, if there is a  $\tau > 0$ such that  $\pi(x,\tau + t) = \pi(x,t)$  for all *t*. In this case we say that the motion  $\pi(x,t)$  is  $\tau$ -periodic. The number  $\tau$  is said to be a period of the motion  $\pi(x,t)$ . If x is a periodic point, then  $E = \gamma(x)$  is a minimal set. We shall see later that if  $\pi(x,t)$  is compact, then  $\gamma(x)$  is a minimal set if and only if  $\pi(x,t)$  is periodic.

It should be noted that a periodic point may be a rest point. If it is not then one can show that every period is a multiple of a minimal period [*Sell, 1971*].

#### Proposition 3.6.1

Let x be a periodic point and define  $\sigma$  by

$$\omega = \inf \{\tau > 0 : \pi(x,\tau) = x\}$$

Then *x* is a rest point if and only if  $\sigma = 0$ . Furthermore if  $\sigma > 0$ , then any period  $\tau$  of the motion  $\pi(x,t)$ , is an integral multiple of  $\sigma$ .

The existence of minimal sets, or better, compact minimal sets is assured by the following result.

#### Theorem 3.6.2

If a flow  $\pi$  admits a nonempty, compact, invariant-set, then the flow has a compact minimal set. In particular, if there exists a positively compact motion  $\pi(x,t)$ , then the limit set  $\Omega_x$  contains a compact minimal set.

#### Proof

This is a simple application of Zorn's lemma. Let  $\epsilon = E$  denote the collection of all nonempty, compact, invariant sets. Order by set inclusion. If  $\{E_{\alpha}\}$  is a chain in , that is  $E_{\alpha} \subset E_{\beta}$  whenever  $\beta \leq \alpha$  (the indices denote ordinal numbers), then the intersection  $E = \bigcap_{\alpha} E_{\alpha}$  is an element of . Thus every chain in has a lower bound, and we conclude that has a minimal element  $E_0$ . It follows then that  $E_0$  is a minimal set for the flow  $\pi$ .

If we apply the same argument to the collection  $f = \{E \cap \Omega_x : E \in \epsilon\}$  when  $\pi(x,t)$ , is a positively compact motion, we conclude that the minimal set  $E_0$  can be chosen as a subset of  $\Omega_x$ .

#### 3.7 Semi-Flows, Revisited

We define a (local) by the same properties that define a (local) flow but now restricting *t* to be in the semigroup *T*<sup>+</sup>. In other words, the intervals *I<sub>x</sub>*, now are of the form *I<sub>x</sub>* =  $[0,\beta_x)$ . Where  $\Omega_x > 0$ . Because of the maximality of the intervals *I<sub>x</sub>* we can, and do, drop the modifier "local" from this term.

The observations made for flows are also valid for semi-flows, with the appropriate modifications since the sets  $\gamma^{-}(x)$  and  $LB^{-}$  are not defined in a semi-flow. For examples if  $\pi(x,t)$ , is a positively compact motion in a semi-flow on X, then  $\Omega_{x}$  is a nonempty, compact, positively invariant set in X.

WJSANE

#### 3.8 Attractors

Let  $\pi$  be a flow on a uniform space X and let M be a closed invariant subset of X. Assume that the restriction of  $\pi$  to M is a global flow. M is said to be an attractor if there is an open set  $U_0$  such that  $M \subset U_0$  and for each

 $x \in U_0$ 

- 1.  $\pi(x,t) \in U_0$  for all  $t \ge 0$ .
- 2.  $\pi(x,t) \to M$  as  $t \to \infty$  that is, for every open neighborhood *V* of *M* there is a  $\tau$  such that  $\pi(x,t) \in V$  for all  $t \ge \tau$ .

An attractor *M* is said to be stable if for every neighborhood *U* of *M* there is a neighborhood *V* of *M* such that  $\pi(V,t) \subset U$  for all  $t \ge 0$ . If *M* is an attractor we shall let A(M) denote the region of attraction of *M*, that is A(M) is the largest open set satisfying (1) and (2) above [*Sell*, 1971].

#### Lemma 3.8.1

Let *M* be a compact attractor for a flow  $\pi$  on a uniform space *X*. If  $x \in X$  has the property that  $\gamma^+(x) \cap A(M)$ 6=  $\emptyset$ , then  $\omega_x \subset M$  if in addition the space *X* is locally compact, then  $\omega_x$  is nonempty.

#### Proof

Assume that  $y = \pi(x,\tau) \in A(M)$  for some  $\tau \ge 0$ . Then  $\pi(y,t) = \pi(x,\tau + t) \to M$ . This means that if  $z \in \omega_x = \omega_y$ , then  $z = \lim \pi(x,\tau + t_n)$  for some sequence  $\{t_n\}$  with  $t_n \to \infty$ .

Since the sequence  $\{\pi(x,\tau+t_n)\}$  is eventually in every neighborhood of z and eventually in every neighborhood of M, it follows from the Hausdorff property that  $z \in M$ .

If X is locally compact, then there is a conditionally compact neighborhood V of M

such that  $M \subset V \subset V \subset A(M)$ . It follows from (2) that  $\pi(x,t) \in V$  for  $t \ge \tau$ , hence

 $\pi(x,t)$  is positively compact. Hence  $\omega_x$  is nonempty.



## **Chapter 4**

# APPLICATION OF TOPOLOGICAL DYNAMICS TO

# **INTEGRAL EQUATIONS**

## 4.1 Introduction

In this section examples of topological dynamical systems are given in (1)-(4). Let  $R = (-\infty, +\infty)$ ,  $R^+ = [0, +\infty) \pi = R$  or  $R^+$  and  $E^n - n$ -dimensional Euclidean space endowed with the norm |.|. Denote by  $(C(\pi; E))^n$  the Banach space of all continuous and bounded functions. The mapping  $f : \pi \to E^n$  has the norm  $kfk = \sup\{|f(t)| : t \in \pi\}$ .

For  $h \in \pi$ ,  $\tau_h f \in (C(\pi; E))^n$  and  $\tau_h f(t) = f(t + h)$ . The adjoint of  $(C(\pi; E))^n$  is represented by  $(C^*(\pi; \pi))^n$ . If  $\phi \in (C^*(\pi; E))^n$  and  $f \in (C(\pi; E))^n$ , then  $h\phi_n f \in E^n$ . Let  $\{h_n\}, \{k_n\}$  denote strictly increasing sequence of natural numbers with  $\{\tau_h F\}$  being a
weakly sequence of translates of f. From Dontwi

(2005), then  $\tau_{hn}f \rightarrow g$  implies  $\{\tau_{hn}f\}$  weakly converges to g in  $(C(\pi; E))^n$ .

- 1. A function  $f \in (C(\mathbb{R}^+; E))^n$  is weakly asymptotically almost periodic (waap), if the set of its translates  $\{\tau_{hn}f : h \in \mathbb{R}^+\}$  forms a relatively compact set in the weak topology  $(C(\mathbb{R}^+; E))^n$ . The set of all waap functions are represented by  $W_a$  in Dontwi (2005). The function f defines a topological dynamical system.
- 2. The systems x = A(t)x + f(t) in Dontwi (2005) and x = A(t)x in Cheban (1980) satisfy the hyperbolic or satisfies the condition of exponential dichotomy. There is at least one bounded solution on R<sup>+</sup> of equation x = A(t)x + f(t).
- 3. Periodic functions e.g. the sine function.
- 4. Almost periodic functions are topological dynamical systems.

## 4.2 Almost Periodic Functions

In 1924, Henald Bohr published in Acta Mathematica the first of a series of three fundamental papers entitled 'Zur Theorie der fusperiodis chen Functionen'. In this, Bohr defines the property of being almost periodic. A function f(x), real or complex, defined for all arguments x, is said to possess a translation number,  $\tau$ , pertaining to the positive number

, if for all values of *x* from  $-\infty$  to  $\infty$ 

$$|f(x+\tau_{\epsilon}) - f(x)| \le \epsilon$$

The continuous function f(x) is then said to be almost periodic if, whenever is given, there exists a finite number l such that if y is any real number, the interval ( $y, y + l_{\epsilon}$ )contains at least one translation number  $\tau$  pertaining to .

Bohr shows that if f(x) is almost periodic, then

$$A(\lambda) = \lim_{\tau \to \infty} \frac{1}{\tau} \int_0^\tau f(x) e^{i\tau x} d\tau$$

exists for every real  $\tau$ .

He then shows that there is at most a denumerable set  $\{\lambda_n\}$  of values of  $\lambda$  for which  $A(\lambda)$  6= 0. Let us

write  $A(\lambda_n) = A_n$ ; then Bohr's fundamental theorem asserts that

$$\lim_{\tau \to \infty} \frac{1}{\tau} \int_0^\tau |f(x)|^2 dx = \sum_1^\infty |A_n|^2$$

or in another form, that

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \lim_{\tau \to \infty} \frac{1}{\tau} \int_0^\tau |f(x) - \sum_{1}^N A_n e^{-i\lambda_n x}|^2 dx.$$

This is an analogue of Parseval's theorem for Fourier series. Its simplicity gives a motive for the definition of almost periodic functions.

Bohr's second paper makes this motive even clearer by showing that the class of almost periodic functions is identical with the class of functions which may be uniformly approximated by polynomials of the form



where *N* is a positive number,  $B_{1,...,}B_n$  are arbitrary complex numbers, and  $\lambda_{1,...,}\lambda_n$  are arbitrary real numbers. Bohr's third paper is devoted to the extension of almost periodic functions to complex arguments. [The Mathematical Gazette, 1932].

## 4.3 Bounded Functions

In mathematics, a function f defined on some set X with real or complex values is called bounded if the set of its values is bounded. In other words, there exists a number M > 0 such that  $|f(x)| \le M$  for all x in X.

Intuitively, the graph of a bounded function stays within a horizontal band whiles the graph of an unbounded function does not.

#### Examples

1. The function  $f : R \to R$  defined by  $f(x) = \sin x$  is bounded. The sine graph is no longer bounded if it is defined over the set of all complex numbers.

- 2. The function  $f(x) = \frac{1}{x^2-1}$  defined for all x which do not equal -1 or 1 is not bounded. As x gets closer to -1 or to 1, the values of this function gets larger in magnitude. This function can be made bounded if one considers its domain to be, for example, [2, $\infty$ ).
- 3. The function  $f(x) = \frac{1}{x^2+1}$  defined for all real is bounded.

Thus, almost periodic functions are those functions defined on the real line which can be approximated by trignometric polynomials. From the definition of almost periodic functions, it follows that any trignometric polynomial is an almost periodic function. From the theorem of approximation of periodic functions by trignometric polynomials, it follows that any periodic function is also almost periodic.

## Theorem 4.3.<mark>1</mark>

There exists almost periodic functions which are not periodic.

#### Proof:

It is sufficient to show that there exists at least one trignometric polynomial which is not a periodic function. Set  $f(x) = e^{ix} + e^{inx}$  and let us assume the existence of a real number  $\omega$  6= 0 such that  $f(x + \omega) = f(x)$  for any x. This means that

 $(e^{i\omega} - 1)e^{ix} + (e^{in\omega} - 1)e^{inx} = 0$ (4.1)

But the functions  $e^{ix}$  and  $e^{inx}$  are linearly independent. Therefore  $\omega$  must satisfy the conditions  $e^{i\omega} = e^{in\omega}$ = 1. Then we have  $\omega = 2k\pi, \pi\omega = 2h\pi$  where k and h are integers. However these two equations are incompatible, so that the theorem is proved.

Almost periodic functions have many properties of periodic functions. Certain almost periodic functions have properties that the periodic functions do not have.

Here are some of them:

#### Theorem 4.3.2

An almost periodic function is continuous and bounded on the real line.

#### Proof

Let f(x) be an almost periodic function and  $\tau_n(x)$  a trignometric polynomial such that

$$|f(x) - \tau_n(x)| < \frac{1}{n}, \qquad -\infty < x < +\infty$$

The sequence  $\tau_n x$  converges to the function f(x) on the whole number line. But the limit of a uniformly convergent sequence of continuous functions is a continuous function.

Since the trignometric polynomials are continuous functions, f(x) is continuous at every point of the real line.

Assume that  $|\tau_n(x)| \le M$ , where M > 0. Then we have

 $|f(x)| \le |f(x) - \tau_1(x)| + |\tau_1(x)| \le M + 1, \qquad -\infty < x < +\infty$ 

which proves the theorem.

#### Theorem 4.3.3

An almost periodc function is uniformly continuous on the real line.

### Theorem 4.3.4

If f(x) is an almost period function, C, a complex number, and a real number, then the function

 $\langle \Pi \rangle$ 

*f*(*x*),*cf*(*x*),*f*(*x* + *a*) and *f*(*ax*) are almost periodic.

#### Theorem 4.3.5

If f(x) and g(x) are almost periodic functions then f(x) + g(x) and  $f(x) \cdot g(x)$  are almost periodic functions.

#### Theorem 4.3.6

The limit of a uniformly convergent sequence of almost periodic functions is an almost periodic function.

# 4.4 The Periodic, Almost Periodic and Recurrent Limit Regimes of

ANF

## Some Class of Nonautonomous Differential Equations.

## 4.4.1 Introduction

In this section, we acquaint ourselves with notions from Cheban (1999).

Let (E,|.|) be a Banach space,  $C(\mathbb{R} \times E,E)$  is a space of all continuous mappings from  $\mathbb{R} \times E$  into E equipped with the topology of convergence on every compact (opencompact topology). For  $f \in C(\mathbb{R} \times E,E)$  and  $\tau \in \mathbb{R}$  we denote by  $f_{\tau}$  the  $\tau$  trans-

lation of *f* with respect to *t*, i.e.  $f_{\tau}(t,x) = f(t + \tau,x)$ ,  $H^+(f) = \{f_{\tau} | \tau \in \mathbb{R}_+\}$  and  $\omega_f = \{g | \exists \tau_n \to +\infty, g = \lim_{n \to +\infty} f_{\tau_n}\}$ .

Consider the differential equation

$$x^0 = f(t, x),$$

where  $f \in C(\mathbb{R} \times E, E)$ , and a family of equations

$$y^0 = g(t, y),$$

with  $g \in H^+(f)$  or  $\omega_f$ . Throughout this section we suppose that  $f \in C(\mathbb{R} \times E, E)$  is regular, i.e. for all  $g \in I$ 

 $H^+(f)$  and  $x \in E$  the equation  $y^0 = g(t,y)$  admits a unique solution  $\phi(t,x,g)$  defined on R+ with condition that

 $\phi(0,x,g) = x$  and a mapping  $\phi$ :

 $R_+ \times E \times H^+(f) \rightarrow E$  is continuous.

(4.2)

(4.3)

The solution  $\phi(t,x_0,f)$  is called uniformly stable, if for any > 0 there exists  $\delta(\epsilon) > 0$ so that  $|\phi(t_0,x,f) - \phi(t_0,x_0,f)| < \delta$  implies  $|\varphi(t,x,f) - \varphi(t,x_0,f)| < \epsilon$  for all  $t \ge t_0 \ge 0$ .

The solution  $\phi(t,x_0,f)$  is called globally asymptotically stable, if  $\phi(t,x_0,f)$  is uniformly stable and for all > 0 and  $K \in C(X)$  there is  $T(\epsilon, K) > 0$  so that  $|\phi(t,x,f) - \phi(t,x_0,f)| <$ for all  $t \ge t_0 + T(\epsilon, K)(\varphi(t_0, x, f) \in K)$ .

We will call the equation  $x^0 = f(t,x)$  convergent if it admits at least one compact solution on R+ which is globally asymptotically stable.

Bounded (on R+ or R) solutions of the equation

x = A(t)x

(4.4)

with recurrent (in particular, almost Bohr periodic) cefficients.

The well-known Cameron-Johnson theorem for equation (4.4) in a finite dimensional space states that

this equation can be reduced by a Lyapunov transformation to an equation

y' = B(t)y,

WJ SANE NO

(4.5)

where B(t) is a skew-symmetric matrix, if all the solutions of equation (4.4) and the solutions of all its limit equations are bounded by R.

In 1962, W. Hahn posed the problem of whether asymptotic stability implies uniform stability for linear equation

 $x^0 = A(t)x \ (x \in \mathbb{R}^n)$ 

(4.6)

with almost periodic coefficients.

The matrix A(t) in (4.6) is recurrent (in particular, almost periodic), and the asymptotic stability holds for the null solution of (4.6) and for the null solutions of all systems

$$x^0 = B(t)x,$$

(4.7)

where  $B \in H(A) = \{A_{\tau} : \tau \in R\}$ , with  $A_{\tau}$  denoting the translation of the matrix A by  $\tau$  and the 'bar' denoting

the closure in the topology of the uniform convergence on compact subsets of R.

We study the limit regimes of almost periodic equations.

$$x^0 = f(t, x),$$
 (4.8)

where  $x \in E((E, |.|))$  is a Banach space,  $f : \mathbb{R} \times E \to E$  is a closed mapping and for any

 $t_0 \in \mathbb{R}$  and  $x_0 \in E$  defined for all  $t \ge t_0$  and satisfying the initial condition  $x(t;t_0,x_0) = x_0$ .

# 4.5 Main Results of Thesis

## 4.5.1 Introduction

This section constitutes the main facet of the research work. Topological Dynamical techniques were applied to an Integral Equation. It was then shown that by using Limiting Equations, Poisson Stability, and Asymptotic Stability the conclusion arrived in Dontwi (2005) was confirmed in terms of contraction and stability of the stationary point.

### 4.5.2 The Main Work

We now consider the Volterra integral equation from Dontwi (2005),

$$(Sy)(t) = \int_0^\tau G_A(t,\tau) F(\tau, y(t)) d\tau.$$
(4.9)

We introduce arbitrary value that is  $\tau 7 \rightarrow +\infty$  where *y* is an *n*-vector,  $F : R^+ \times R^n \rightarrow R^n$ ,  $G_A : R^n \times R^+ \rightarrow R^n$  and *A* is an *n*×*n* matrix.  $G_A$  and *F* satisfy the concept of a group

(Fraleign, 2003) and a topological group (Munkres, 1975).

If  $\phi = \phi(f,g;t), 0 \le t < a$ , is a solution of (4.9) we shall define the function  $T_{\tau}f = T_{\tau}(f,g)$  by

$$(T_{\tau}f)(\theta) = \int_{0}^{\tau} g(\tau + \theta, \tau) f(\phi(\tau), t) d\tau.$$
(4.10)

The functions *g* and *f* are dynamical systems (Robinson (1995), Devaney (1989), Alligood *et al* (1996), Hirsch *et al*(2004)) and hence *Sy*(*t*) is a dynamical system from (4.9). See Definition 1.11.1.(Page 17)

Assume that *C* has a topology of uniform convergence on compact sets. That is, a sequence  $\{f_k\}$  in *C* is said to converge to a limit *f* if for every compact set  $K \subset R$  the sequence of restrictions  $\{f_k | K\}$  converges to f|K uniformly (Sell, 1971).

Let us show that this topology is metrizable. We let  $I_n = [-n,n]$  and let |.| denote any norm on  $\mathbb{R}^n$ . Now define  $\sigma_n(f,g) = \sup\{|f(\theta) - g(\theta)| : \theta \in I_n\}$  $\rho_n(f,g) = \min\{1,\sigma_n(f,g)\}$ 

 $= P 2_{-n}\rho_n(f,g)$ 

when  $f,g \in C$ . We claim that  $\rho$  is a metric on C and that  $\rho(f_k,f) \to 0$  if and only if  $\{f_k\}$  converges to f uniformly on every compact set in R.

To prove that  $\rho$  is a metric we first note that

 $\rho(f,g)$ 

- 1.  $\sigma_n(f,g) = \sigma_n(g,f)$
- 2.  $\sigma_n(f,f) = 0$
- 3.  $\sigma_n(f,g) \leq \sigma_n(f,h) + \sigma_n(h,g)$

where  $f,g,h \in C$ . In other words,  $\sigma_n$  is a pseudo-metric (Kelley, 1955; Sell, 1971). Similarly  $\rho_n$  satisfies the same three conditions so  $\rho_n$  and  $\sigma_n$  are equivalent, which means that for any sequence  $\{f_k\}$  in C and any f in C one has  $\rho_n(f_k,f) \rightarrow 0$  if and only if  $\sigma_n(f_k,f) \rightarrow 0$ . Since  $|\rho_n(f,g)| \leq 1$ , it follows that the series defining  $\rho$ converges absolutely for every pair f,g in C. It follows then that  $\rho$  satisfies the three conditions (1,2,3) given above. We need only prove that  $\rho(f,g) = 0$  for every n. Hence  $f(\theta) = g(\theta)$  on every set  $I_n$ . Since  $\bigcup_n I_n = R$ , it follows that f = g.

#### Hence $\rho$ is a metric on *C*.

The next thing to show is that the metric topology generated by  $\rho$  agrees with the topology of uniform convergence on compact sets. Let *K* be a compact set in *R*. Then for some integer *n* one has  $K \subset I_n$ . Now if  $\rho(f_{k,f}) \to 0$  for some sequence  $\{f_k\}$ , then  $\rho_n(f_{k,f}) \to 0$ , which implies that  $\sigma_n(f_{k,f}) \to 0$ . Hence the sequence  $\{f_k\}$ converges uniformly to *f* on the compact sets  $I_n$  and *K*. (Katok and Hasselblatt, 1995; Sell, 1971).

Going the other way, assume that  $\{f_k\}$  converges to f in the topology of uniform convergence on compact sets. We then want to show that for every > 0 there is an index  $K = x + 0 \quad \text{(} f_k - f_k) \leq 2f_{\text{evel}} = x + 0 \quad \text{(} f_k - f_k)$ 

*K* such that  $\rho(f_k, f) \leq 2\epsilon$  whenever  $k \geq K$ . Let > 0 be given. Then choose *N* so that one has



Since {*f*<sub>k</sub>} converges to *f* uniformly on compact sets it converges uniformly on *I*<sub>N</sub>. Therefore an index *K* can

be found so that the pseudo-metrics

σ1(f<mark>k,f),...,</mark>σ<mark>N(fk,f)</mark>

BADW

N

SANE

are small whenever  $k \ge K$ . We choose K so that

Then one has

$$\rho(f_k, f) \le \sum_{n=1}^N 2^{-n} \rho_n(f_k, f) + \sum_{n=N+1}^\infty 2^{-n} \le 2\epsilon$$

 $^n\rho_n(f_k,f) \le \epsilon$ 

whenever  $k \ge K$ .

We define a mapping  $\pi : C \times R \rightarrow C$  by

 $\pi(f,t)=f_t$ 

where  $f_t(\theta) = f(t + \theta)$ . For  $0 \le \tau < a$  and  $0 \le \theta$ , define  $g_\tau$  by

$$g_\tau(\tau,t) = g(t,\tau+t)$$

## Consider $\lim_{t\to+\infty} \pi(f, t)$ (Definition 1.11.6). Then all points under this motion denoted by $\omega_s$ is called the $\omega$ -limit of the motion

 $\pi(f,t).$ 

A point *P* in *C* is almost recurrent if we can choose > 0 where  $I = I(\epsilon) > 0$  (Definition 1.11.11). According to Definition 1.11.12, if a point  $p \in C$  then *p* is recurrent (Dontwi and Denteh, 2012A) then it follows that the motion is asymptotically stationary. (Cheban, 2005; Dontwi and Denteh, 2012B, 2012C). Now define a mapping  $\pi$  (formally) by

$$\pi(f,g,\tau) = (T_{\tau}f,g_{\tau}) \tag{4.11}$$

where  $0 \le \tau < a$ . We will show shortly that the mapping  $\pi$  defines a semiflow on a space X that consists of ordered triples (*f*,*g*).

Let us be more precise about (4.9). First we shall assume that the function *f* lies in  $C = C(R^+, R^n)$ .

We want to show that

$$\pi(T_{\tau}f,g_{\tau};\sigma) = (T_{\tau+\sigma}f,g_{\tau+\sigma}) \tag{4.12}$$

where  $\tau \ge 0$  and  $\sigma \ge 0$ . The left side of (4.12) suggests that we want to solve the

integral equation.

$$x(t) = \int_0^\tau g_\tau(t,\tau) f_\tau(\tau, y(t)) d\tau$$
(4.13)

and then compute  $T_{\sigma}(T_{\tau}f)$  by (4.10). Let  $\psi(t), 0 \le t \le \sigma$ , be the solution of (4.13), and  $\varphi(s), 0 \le \tau < \sigma$ , the

solution of (4.9).

Since

$$\varphi(t+\tau) = 0$$

$$= \frac{R_{0^{\tau}}d\tau + R_{\tau^{t+\tau}}[f(t+\tau,s)g(\varphi(\tau),\tau)]d\tau}{R_{0^{\tau}}d\tau + R_{\tau^{t+\tau}}[f(t+\tau,s)g(\varphi(\tau),\tau)]d\tau}$$

$$= \frac{R_{0^{\tau}}d\tau + R_{\tau^{t+\tau}}[f(\tau+\tau,s)g(\varphi(\tau+t),\tau+t]]d\tau}{R_{0^{t}}[f_{\tau}(t,\tau)g_{\tau}(\varphi(\tau+t),\tau+t]]d\tau}$$

+t),t) $d\tau$ 

the uniqueness of solutions implies that  $\varphi(t + \tau) = \psi(\tau)$  for  $0 \le \tau \le \sigma$ .

Next we have

$$R_{\sigma}f_{\tau}(\sigma\theta,t)g_{\theta}(\psi(\tau),\tau)d\tau$$

$$T_{\sigma}(T_{\tau}f)(\theta) = 0$$

$$= R_{0^{\tau}}f(\tau + \sigma + \theta, \tau)g(\varphi(\tau), \tau)d\tau$$

$$+ R_{\tau^{\tau+\sigma}}f_{\tau}(\sigma + \theta, t - \tau)g_{\tau}(\psi(t - \tau), t - \tau)ds$$

$$= R_{0^{\tau+\sigma}}f(\tau + \sigma + \theta, \tau)g(\varphi(\tau), \tau)dt$$

$$= (T_{\tau+\sigma}f)(\theta)$$

Since the mapping  $(g,\tau) \to g_\tau$  and  $(f,\tau) \to f_\tau$  satisfy the semigoup property, we see that  $\pi$  does as well *[Sell, 1971]*.

## Theorem 4.5.1

Assume that the spaces C,L<sub>p</sub> and  $\mathbb{C}_p^*$  have the prescribed topologies. Then the solution  $\varphi(f,g;t)$  depends continuously on the four variables. More precisely, if  $f_n \to f$  in

$$C(R^+, R^n), g_n \to g \text{ in } (\mathcal{L}_p, \mathcal{T}_b), \tau_n \to \tau \text{ in } (\mathbb{C}_p^*, \mathcal{T}_w) \text{ and } t_n \to t \text{ in } R^+$$
, where  $t_n$  is a point in

the maximal interval of definition of the solution  $\varphi(f_n, g_n, \tau_n, t)$ , then t lies in the interval of definition of  $\phi(f, g, \tau; t)$  and

 $\varphi(f_{n},g_{n},\tau_{n},t_{n}) \rightarrow \varphi(f,g,\tau;t)$ 

One consequence of this theorem is that if  $[0,a_n)$  denotes the maximal interval of definition of  $\varphi(f_n,g_n,\tau_n,t_n)$ , then  $a \leq \liminf \tau_n$ .

Another consequence of this theorem is that the mapping  $T_{\tau}$ , which actually depends on the three terms f,g and  $\tau$ , is continuous in these variables. That is if  $f_n \to f,g_n \to g,\tau_n \to \tau$  then  $T_{\tau_n}f_n(\theta)$  converges to  $T_{\tau}f(\theta)$  uniformly for  $\theta$  in compact sets in  $R^+$  [Sell, 1971].

KNUST

A third consequence is the following:

#### Theorem 4.5.2

Assume that the spaces C,L<sub>p</sub> and  $\mathcal{C}_p^*$  have the prescribed topologies. Then the mapping  $\pi$  given by (4.11) defines a semiflow on  $X = C \times \mathcal{L}_p \times \mathcal{C}_p^*$ .

#### Theorem 4.5.3

Let (G,C) be a compatible pair of spaces. Let  $\varphi(f,g;t)$  be the unique solution of

 $(Sy)(t) = \int_0^\tau g(t,\tau) f(y(\tau),\tau) d au,$ 

Dontwi (2005)

where  $f \in C, g \in G$  and  $a \in C$ , on the maximal interval [0,a). Then the mapping  $\pi$  given by (4.11) is a semi flow on  $C \times G \times C$ , where the interval of definition of the motion  $\pi(f,g,a;t)$  is [0,a).

Equation (4.9) then agrees with both Theorems 5.6.1 and 5.6.2 in Cheban (2005), where f is asymptotically almost periodic. From (4.9), it is inferred from Cheban (2009, pp. 160), that a resolvent of integral equation 4.9 is called a Matrix Function  $R \in C(R^+, R^n)$  satisfying the equation

$$\mathcal{R}(t) = \int_{0}^{\tau} A(\tau - x) \mathcal{R}(\tau) d\tau.$$

This implies that the solution is given by

$$(Sy)(t) = -\int_{0}^{\tau} \mathcal{R}(\tau - s)f(\tau)d\tau,$$

where R is the resolvent.

It is then declared that R of (4.9) is hyperbolic (Cheban, 2005; Dontwi, 2005) satisfies the condition of exponential dichotomy on R.

*S* is a contraction from Katok and Hasselblatt (1995), *f* and *g* are called contraction if there exist  $\lambda < 1$  such that for any  $x, y \in X$ 

$$d(f(x), f(y)) \le \lambda d(x, y) \cdots \cdots \cdots (*)$$

The inequality (\*) implies that the map *f* is continuous and therefore its positive iterates form a discretetime topological dynamical system (Dontwi and Denteh, 2012C).

By iteration equation (\*), one sees that for any positive integer *n*,

$$d(f^n(x), f^n(y)) \le \lambda^n d(x, y) \cdots \cdots \cdots (**)$$

$$d\Big(f^n(x),f^n(y)\Big) \to 0 \text{ as } n \to$$

This means that the asymptotic behaviour of all points is the same. On the other hand, for any  $x \in X$ , the sequence  $\{f^n(x)\}_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$  is a Cauchy sequence because for  $m \ge n$ 

 $\infty$ 

$$d\left(f^{m}(x), f^{n}(y)\right) \leq \sum_{k=0}^{m-n-1} d\left(f^{n+k+1}(x), f^{n+k}(x)\right)$$
  
$$\leq \sum_{k=0}^{m-n-1} \tau^{n+k} d\left(f(x), x\right) \qquad \dots (* * *)$$
  
$$\leq \frac{\tau^{n}}{1-\tau} d\left(f(x), x\right) \longrightarrow 0 \text{ as } n \to \infty$$

Thus, for any  $x \in X$  the limit of  $f^n(x)$  as  $n \to \infty$  exists if the space is complete, and by equation (\*\*) this limit is the same for all x. Let us denote this limit by p and show that p is fixed for f. For any  $x \in X$  and any integer n one has

$$d(p, f(p)) \leq d(p, f^n(x)) + d(f^n(x), f^{n+1}(x)) + d(f^{n+1}(x), f(p))$$
  
$$\leq (1+\tau)d(p, f^n(x)) + \tau^n d(x, f(x))$$

Since  $d(p, f^n(x)) \to 0$  as  $n \to \infty$ , we have f(p) = p. Taking the limit in inequality

(\*\*\*) as  $m \rightarrow 0$  we obtain that

$$d\Big(f^n(x),p\Big) \le \frac{\tau^n}{1-\tau}d\Big(f(x),x\Big).$$

S0

We will say that the two sequences  $\{x_n\}_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$  and  $\{y_n\}_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$  of points in a metric space converge exponentially (or with exponential speed) to each other if  $d(x_n, y_n) < c\tau^n$  for some c > 0,  $\tau > 1$ . In particular, if one of the sequences is constant, that is,  $y_n = y$ , we will say that  $x_n$  converges exponentially to y.

## 4.5.3 The Mapping $T_{\tau}f$ .

If one sets  $\theta$  = 0, then Equation (4.10) becomes

 $T_{\tau}f(0) = \varphi(f,g;\tau),$ 

in other words,  $T_{\tau}f(0)$  agrees with the solution of (4.9). Secondly, if the kernel  $g(t,\tau)$  depends only on sand if f is constant, then  $T_{\tau}f(\theta)$  is a constant function, that is

 $T_{\tau}f(0) = \varphi(\tau)$ 

for all  $\theta \ge 0$ . This situation occurs precisely when one changes the initial value problem of the differential equation

 $x^0 = g(x,t), \qquad x(0) = x_0$ 

into the integral equation

$$x(t) = x_0 + \int_0^\tau g(x(s), s) ds.$$

Consequently the semiflow  $\pi(f,g;\tau)$  in (4.11) is an extension of the (semi) flow defined.

The following reformulations of  $T_{t}f$  can be established by means of a routine change of

variables.

$$T_{\tau}f(\theta) = \int_{-\tau}^{0} f_{\tau}(\theta,\tau)g_{\tau}(\phi_{\tau}(\tau),\tau)d\tau$$

$$T_{\tau}f(\theta) = -\int_{0}^{\theta} f_{\tau}(\theta,\tau)g_{\tau}(\phi_{\tau}(\tau),\tau)d\tau$$
(4.14)
(4.15)

Equation (4.14) is always valid, whereas Equation (4.15) is valid only when the solution  $\varphi(\tau)$  can be continued to  $t = \tau + \theta$ .

## 4.5.4 Limiting Equations

Let (G,C) be a compatible pair of spaces and let  $\pi$  be given by (4.11). Let  $\Omega$  denote the  $\omega$ -limit set of the motion  $\pi(f,g;t)$  in  $X = C \times G \times C$ . The collection of all Volterra integral equations of the form

$$X(t) = \int_0^t F(t,s)G(Y(\tau),\tau)d\tau$$

(4.16)

where  $(F,G) \in \Omega$  is said to be the set of limiting equations of

$$x(t) = \int_0^t f(t,s)g(y(\tau),\tau)d\tau$$
(4.17)

One can give a comparison between the solutions (4.17) and those of (4.16) much in the same spirit as

we can see in Limiting Equations. It is obvious that the mapping  $(f,t) \rightarrow f_t$  defines a continuous flow on

 $C(W \times R, R^n)$ . Let  $\Omega_f$  denote the  $\omega$ -limit set of the motion  $f_t$ . We define the set of limiting equations for

 $x^0 = f(x,t)$ 

to be the set of all differential equations of the form

 $x^0 = f^*(x, t) \qquad f^* \in \Omega_f$ 

For example, if the motion  $\pi(f,g;t)$  in X is positively compact, then the set of limiting equations is a nonempty compact connected subset of X. Another comparison is the

following:

## Theorem 4.5.4

Let  $(F,G) \in \Omega$  where  $\Omega$ -limit set of the motion  $\pi(f,g;t)$ . Then there is a sequence  $\{\tau_n\}$  with  $\tau_n \to \infty$  and

 $\varphi(f,g,\tau_n+t)\to\varphi(F,G;t)$ 

where the convergence is uniform on compact subsets of [0,a), the maximal interval of definition of  $\varphi(F,G;t)$ .

## Proof

It follows that there is a sequence  $\{\tau_n\}$  with  $\tau_n \rightarrow \infty$  and

 $\pi(f,g;\tau_n+t)\to\pi(F,G;t)$ 

uniformly on compact subsets of [0,*a*). In particular, this implies that

 $T_{\tau_n+t}f \to T_tF$ 

(4.18)

uniformly for t in compact subsets of [0,a). However, the convergence in (4.18) means that

 $T_{\tau_n+t}f \to T_tF(\theta)$ 

uniformly for  $\theta$  in compact sets in  $R^+$ . If we set  $\theta = 0$ , this becomes

 $\varphi(f,g;\tau_n+t)\to\varphi(F,G;t)$ 

One of the problems that arises with this flow is to describe the limiting behavior of  $T_{\tau}f$  that is, to

describe the function F(t) in (4.16).

WJSANE

## Theorem 4.5.5

Let (G,C) be a compatible pair and let  $g_t$  be a positively compact motion in G and let f(t,s) = f(t - s) be in C where a is in  $L_1[0,\infty)$ . Assume that for some  $f \in C$  the motion  $f_t$  is positively compact and the solution  $\varphi(f,g;t) = \varphi(t)$  of

$$x(t) = \int_0^t f(t-\tau)g(y(\tau),\tau)d\tau$$
(4.19)

#### Proof

Choose a sequence  $\{t_n\}$  so that  $t_n \to \infty$  and  $g_{t_n} \to g^*$  (in G),  $f_{t_n} \to f^*$  (in C) and

 $\varphi_{tn}(t) \rightarrow X(t)$ , where the last limit is uniform for t in compact sets. Then  $T_{tn}$  becomes

$$T_{t_n}f(\theta) = \int_{-t_n}^0 f(\theta - s)g_{t_n}(\phi_{t_n}(\tau), \tau)d\tau$$

1100

or

$$T_{t_n}f(\theta) = f_{t_n}(\theta) + \int_{-\infty}^{0} f(\theta - \tau)g_{t_n}(\phi_{t_n}(\tau), \tau)d\tau$$
$$- \int_{-\infty}^{-t_n} f(\theta - \tau)g_{t_n}(\phi_{t_n}(\tau), \tau)d\tau.$$

If we let  $t_n \rightarrow \infty$ , the last equation becomes

$$F(\theta) = f^* \int_{-\infty}^0 f^*(\theta - s) g^*(Y(\tau), \tau) d\tau$$
$$-\lim_{t_n \to \infty} \int_{-\infty}^{-t_n} f(\theta - s) g_{t_n}(\phi_{t_n}(\tau), \tau) d\tau$$

SANE

## 4.5.5 Conclusion of the Proof

However,  $g_{tn}(\varphi_{tn}(\tau),\tau)$  is uniformly bounded. Since *a* is in  $L_1[0,\infty)$  the last limit above is zero. Hence *F* is given by (4.19) and this agrees with the conclusion drawn by Dontwi (2005) that

$$\lim_{t \to +\infty} |\omega(t)| = 0.$$

It has thus been confirmed that Topological Dynamical techniques have been applied to the given integral equation in Dontwi (2005) and is a contraction and its stationary point gives the required solution.



## 4.6 Applications of Topological Dynamics to the Navier-

## **Stokes Equations**

#### Introduction

The Navier-Stokes equations would be delved into in a dimension.

## 4.6.1 Central Object of Topological Dynamics Revisited

The central object of study in topological dynamics (Akin (1993, 1997), Ellis (1969), Furstenberg (1981), de Vries (1993)) is a topological dynamical system, i.e. a topological space, together with a continuous transformation, a continuous flow, or more generally, a semigroup of continuous transformations of that space. The origins of topological dynamics lie in the study of asymptotical properties of trajectories of systems of autonomous ordinary differential equations, in particular, the behavior of limit sets and various manifestations of "repetitiveness" of the motion, such as periodic trajectories, recurrence and minimality, stability, non-wandering points. George Birkhoff is considered to be the founder of the field. A structure theorem for minimal distal flows proved by Hillel Furstenberg in the early 1960s inspired much work on classification of minimal flows. A lot of research in the 1970s and 1980s was devoted to topological dynamics of one-dimensional maps, in particular, piecewise linear self-maps of the interval and the circle.

## 4.7 Examples of Flows and Semi-flows

## 4.7.1 Autonomous differential equations

Let v(x) be a C<sup>1</sup>-vector field on an open set W in R<sup>n</sup> and consider the ordinary differential equation

$$x' = \frac{dx}{dt} = v(x) \tag{4.20}$$

Let  $\varphi(x,t)$  be the solution of (4.20) that satisfies  $\varphi(x,0) = x$ . Then  $\varphi$  is a flow on W. If one only assumes v(x) to be continuous and that (4.20) has unique solutions, then  $\varphi$  is still a flow on W.

It is possible to replace W with a smooth manifold  $M^n$ , where v(x) is a  $C^1$ -vector field on  $M^n$ . If  $\varphi$  is defined as above, then  $\varphi$  is a flow on  $M^n$ . It is worth noting that if the manifold  $M^n$  is compact, then  $\varphi$  defines a global flow (Sell, 1971).

#### 4.7.2 Nonautonomous differential equations

Let  $v : W \times R \rightarrow R^n$  be a  $C^1$ -vector field, where W is an open set in  $R^n$  and consider the ordinary differential equation

$$x^0 = v(x,t) \tag{4.21}$$

Let  $\varphi(x_0, t_0, t)$  be the solution of (4.21) that satisfies  $\varphi(x_0, t_0, t_0) = x_0$  and let  $I_{(x_0, t_0)}$  be the interval of definition of this solution.

Define

$$J_{(x_0,t_0)} = \left\{ t : t_0 + t \in I_{(x_0,t_0)} \right\}$$

and let  $X = W \cup R$ . Define  $\pi$  formally by

$$\pi(p,t) = (\varphi(x_p,t_p,t_p+t),t_p+t)$$

where  $p = (x_p, t_p) \in X$ . The mapping  $\pi$  defines a flow on X where the interval of definition of the motion  $\pi(p,t)$  is  $J_p$ .

This construction is equivalent to reducing Example B to Example A by writing (4.21) as

$$x^0 = v(x,t), \quad t^0 = 1$$
 (4.22)

It should be noted that the flow  $\pi$  for this case has no rest points, no periodic points, no compact motions and all the limit sets are empty. One of the objectives of this research is to overcome these deficiencies by giving a more appropriate definition of a flow for (4.21).

#### 4.7.3 Parametric equations

Modify Example A so that the vector field *v* depends continuously on a parameter  $\mu$ , where  $\mu$  ranges over a uniform space *M*. Let  $\varphi(x,\mu,t)$  be the solution of

SANE

$$x^0 = v(x,\mu) \tag{4.23}$$

(4.24)

that satisfies  $\emptyset(x,\mu,0) = x$ . Let  $X = W \times M$  and define  $\pi$  by



Then  $\pi$  is a flow on *X*.

#### 4.7.4 Differential Equations

Let W be an open set in  $\mathbb{R}^n$  and  $f: W \to \mathbb{R}^n$  a continuous function. Then the difference

equation

 $u_{n+1} = f(u_n)$ 

defines a discrete semi-flow on *W* as follows: Let  $\varphi(u,n)$  be the solution of (4.24) that satisfies  $\varphi(u,0) =$ 

*u*. Let  $I_u$  be the maximal interval of definition of  $\varphi$ , that is either  $I_u = I^+$  or  $I_u = \{0, 1, ..., N\}$  where  $\varphi(u, n) \in W$  for

 $0 \le n \le N$  and  $f(\varphi(u,N)) \in /W$ . (The set  $I_u$ 

could consist of the single point {0}.) Then  $\varphi$  is a discrete semi-flow on *W*. (Sell, 1971).

## 4.8 Volterra Integral Equations

**Definition of an integral equation**: An integral equation is an equation in which the unknown function appears under one or more integral signs. Naturally, in such an equation there can occur other terms as well. For example, for  $a \le s \le b$ ,  $a \le t \le b$ , or  $a \le s$ ,  $t \le b$ 

the equations

$$f(s) = \begin{array}{rcl} & Z & b \\ F(s) & = & K(s,t)g(t)dt & a \\ g(s) & = & f(s) + \int_{a}^{b} K(s,t)g(t)dt \\ g(s) & = & \begin{array}{rcl} & Z & b & K(s,t)[g(t)]^{2}dt \\ & a \end{array}$$

where the function g(t) is the unknown function while all the other functions are known, are integral equations. These functions may be complex-valued functions of the real variables *s* and *t*.

An important interjection is that integral equations arise as a representation formulas for the solutions of differential equations. Virtually, a differential equation can be replaced by an integral equation which incorporates its boundary conditions. In lieu of that each solution of the integral equation automatically satisfies these boundary conditions.

We have Fredholm and Volterra integral equations. In all Fredholm integral equations the upper limit is fixed while the upper limit of the Volterra integral equations is a variable. (Kanwal, 1971).

## 4.9 Functions

One of the basic concepts in mathematics are functions. Let two sets *X* and *Y* be given and suppose that to each element  $x \in X$  corresponds an element  $y \in Y$ , which is denoted by f(x). In this case one says that a

function *f* is given on *X* (and also that the variable *Y* is a function of the variable *x*, or that *y* depends on *x*) and one writes  $f: X \rightarrow Y$ .

In ancient mathematics the idea of functional dependence was not expressed explicitly and was not an independent object of research, although a wide range of specific functional relations were known and were studied systematically. The concept of a function appears in a rudimentary form in the works of scholars in the Middle Ages, but only in the work of mathematicians in the 17th century.

## 4.9.1 Set Theoretic Definition of a Function

One says that the number of elements of a set A is equal to 1 or that the set B consists of one element if it contains an element and no others (in other words, if after deleting the set  $\{a\}$  from A one obtains the empty set). A non-empty set A is called a set with two elements, or a pair,  $A = \{a,b\}$ , if after deleting a set consisting of only one element  $a \in A$  there remains a set also consisting of one element  $b \in A$  (this definition does not depend on the choice of the chosen element  $a \in A$ ).

If a pair  $A = \{a, b\}$ , is given, then the pair  $\{a, \{a, b\}, b\}$ , is called the ordered pair of elements  $a \in A$  and  $b \in A$  and is denoted by  $\{a, b\}$ . The element  $a \in A$  is called its first element and  $b \in A$  is called the second element.

Given sets *X* and *Y*, the set of all ordered pairs (*x*,*y*),  $x \in X$ ,  $y \in Y$ , is called the product of the sets *X* and *Y* and is denoted by  $X \times Y$ . It is not assumed that *X* is different from *Y*, that is, it is possible that X = Y.

Each set is  $f = \{(x,y)\}$  of ordered pairs (x,y),  $x \in X$ ,  $y \in Y$ , such that, if  $(x^0,y^0) \in f$  and if  $(x^{00},y^{00}) \in f$ , then  $y^0 = y^{00}$  implies that  $x^0 = x^{00}$ , is called a function or, what is the same as a mapping.

The set of all first elements of ordered pairs (*x*,*y*) of a given function *f* is called the <u>domain of definition</u> (or the set of definition) of this function and is denoted by  $X_f$ , and the set of all second elements is called the range of values (the set of values) and is denoted by  $Y_f$ . The set of ordered pairs itself,  $f = \{(x,y)\}$ , considered as a subset of the product

X ×Y , is called the gr<mark>aph of *f*. The element x ∈ X, is c</mark>alled the argument of the function, or the independent variable, and the element, y ∈ Y is called the dependent variable.

#### 4.9.2 Iterating Functions

The focus here is on dynamical systems defined by repeated application of a function that maps a space to itself. Specifically, let *X* be a topological space and  $f: X \to X$  be a function mapping *X* to itself. For every  $n \in \mathbb{Z}_+$ , define  $f^n(x) = fofo...f(x)$ , the composition of *n* copies of the function *f*. The idea is that we start with *x*, then apply *f* to *f*(*x*), and continue this iterative process until we obtain  $f^n(x)$ . (Adams *et al*, 2008).

#### **Definition 4.9.1**

The dynamical system defined by  $f: X \to X$  is the family of functions  $\{f^n\}_{n \in \mathbb{Z}_+}$ , with each  $f^n$  mapping X to X.

#### Example 4.9.2

Let  $f: \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$  be given by  $f(x) = \frac{x}{5}$ . Then the dynamical system defined by f is the family of functions given by  $f^n(x) = \frac{x}{5^n}$ .

In an application of a dynamical system defined by iterating a function  $f: X \to X$ , we think of f(x) as describing the new state of the system one unit of time after it was at state x. For example, in the modeling of a bacteria population growing by the hour, one might have a function f(x) representing the population size that results one hour after the population was x. Also in modeling the position and velocity of a rocket, one might have a function f(x,v) representing the population and velocity of the rocket one second after it had position and velocity (x,v).

Below are few more examples of functions defining a dynamical system.

#### Example 4.9.3

Consider the following four functions defined on *R*:

1. f: defined by f(x) = -2x,

- 2. g: defined by  $g(x) = \frac{1}{2}x$ ,
- 3. h: defined by h(x) = -x
- 4. k: defined by k(x) = 0.

When each of these functions is evaluated at x = 0, the result is 0. We say that 0 is a fixed point for the associated dynamical system.

First, consider the function f, if we take a particular point  $x_0$ , then  $f^n(x_0) = (-2)^n x_0$ . Therefore if  $x_0$  6= 0, then the repeated iteration of f on  $x_0$  results in values that move further and further and further from 0, bouncing back and forth between positive and negative values. The dynamics of f on R are qualitatively depicted in Figure 4.1 in what is called a phase diagram for the dynamical system.



#### Figure 4.1: Phase diagrams for *f*, *g*, *h* and *k*

Next consider *g*. Hence iteration of *g* on a nonzero value results in values that move progressively closer to 0, approaching 0 in the limit. In this case, 0 is referred to as an asymptotically stable fixed point. With *h* we see a different dynamic picture. We have the fixed point at 0, but with any other *x* the result of iterating *h* is an oscillation between the values  $-x_0$  and  $x_0$ . Each nonzero value  $x_0$  is called a period-2 point of the dynamical system.

Finally, consider *k*. Here the dynamics are simple. Every point, upon application of *k*, is sent immediately to the fixed point at 0. So 0 is a fixed point and every other point is referred to as an eventual fixed point.

## **Definition 4.9.4**

Let  $f: X \to X$ , and assume  $x \in X$ .

- 1. The orbit of x under f is the sequence  $(x, f(x), f^2(x), \dots, f^n(x), \dots)$  And is denoted O(x).
- We say that x is a fixed point of f if f(x) = x. So the orbit of a fixed point x is a constant sequence at the point x.
- 3. We say that x is an eventual fixed point of f if x is not a fixed point of f but  $f^n(x)$  is a fixed point for some  $n \in Z_+$ .

- 4. Assume *m* ∈ Z<sub>+</sub>. We say that *x* is a periodic point or a -*m* point if *f<sup>m</sup>(x)* = *x* and *fj(x)* 6= *x* for *j* = 1,...,*m* −
  1. Under these circumstances the orbit of *x* is called a periodic orbit or a period *m* orbit. Also, we say that *m* is the period of the periodic point or the periodic orbit.
- 5. We say that x is an eventual periodic point if x is not a periodic point but f<sup>n</sup>(x) is a periodic point for some n ∈ Z<sub>+</sub>.

#### Example 4.9.5

Here we consider two simple examples of savings accounts. First, suppose that we deposit money in a savings account that earns 10% interest, compounded annually. After the initial deposit, we do not make any further deposits to the account nor do we make any withdrawals from it. We simply let the amount in the account accrue the earned interest. The function  $f : [0,\infty) \rightarrow [0,\infty)$ , given by f(x) = 1.10x, defines a dynamical system that models the amount in the account as it changes year by year.

The dynamics of f are straightforward: there is a fixed point at 0, and every other point has an orbit that increases away from 0 upon successive iteration of f. (See figure 4.2)



Figure 4.2: The dynamics of f
Now assume that after the interest is applied each year, we withdraw either GHC5,000 from the account (if there is at least that much in the account) or the balance of the account

(if it is less than GHC5,000). In this case the function  $g : [0,\infty) \to [0,\infty)$ , given by

$$\boxed{2}$$

$$\boxed{2} \boxed{2} 1.10x - 1000$$

$$1.10x ≥ 5000,$$

$$g(x) = if$$

$$\boxed{2} \boxed{2} \boxed{2} 0 if$$

$$1.10x ≤ 5000,$$

defines a dynamical system modelling how the amount in the account changes. Here too, 0 is a fixed point. There is another fixed point at x = 50,000 that we find by solving g(x) = x. We can also find the fixed point at 50,000 by reasoning that the amount in the account will be fixed when it is such that the interest of 10% provides exactly the GHC 5,000 needed for the annual withdrawal. Since 10% of 50,000 is 5,000, it follows that the fixed point occurs at x = 50,000. For values of x greater than 50,000, the interest on x provides more than the amount needed for the GHC 50,000 withdrawal; so the amount in the account will grow without bound under successive iteration of g. If x < 50,000, then eventually the amount in the account will equal 0. So nonzero values of x that are less than 50,000 are eventual fixed points of g. This is illustrated by the dynamics of g in figure 4.3

0

Figure 4.3: The dynamics of g

#### Example 4.9.6

Imagine a stretch of bread dough lying across the interval [0,1]. Suppose that we uniformly stretch the dough to thrice its length and then fold the dough over, pressing it together so that it again lies across the



Figure 4.4: Stretching, folding and pressing the bread dough

Let  $:[0,1] \rightarrow [0,1]$  be defined by setting T(x) equal to the new position of a loaf of bread that was originally at x, after the stretching, folding, and pressing of the dough (Dontwi and Denteh, 2012D). More precisely, T is defined by

2  
2727272 
$$3x$$
 if  $x \in [0, \frac{1}{3}]$   
 $T(x) = 2 - 3x$  if  $x \in [\frac{1}{3}, \frac{2}{3}]$ 

$$\begin{bmatrix} 3x - \\ 2 & \text{if} \end{bmatrix} x \in \begin{bmatrix} \frac{2}{3}, 1 \end{bmatrix}$$

The following definition establishes a notion of equivalence for dynamical systems defined by function iteration: (NU

#### **Definition 4.9.7**

The functions  $f: X \to X$  and  $g: Y \to Y$  (and the dynamical systems defined by them)

are said to be topologically conjugate if there exists a homeomorphism (Banks et al (1992) showed the importance of homeomorphisms in topological transitions, Akin (1993) and Fathi and Herman (1977)) h:  $X \rightarrow Y$  such that  $g \circ h = h \circ f$ . The function *h* is called a topological conjugacy between *f* and *g*.

We illustrate the topological conjugacy condition  $g \circ h = h \circ f$  in Figure 4.5. The idea is that both routes from the upper-left X to the lower-right Y - across the top, then down the right side, and down the left side, then across the bottom - give the same result. We say that the diagram commutes. Essentially, h is mapping the function *f* to the function *g*.

## Example 4.9.8

The dynamics of the functions f(x) = 2x and g(x) = 3x appear qualitatively the same. In both cases there is a fixed point at 0, and all other orbits stay either on the positive or negative side of 0 and move outward from 0. In fact, these two functions are topologically conjugate. The function  $h : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$ , defined by h(x) = $x^{\log_2(3)}$ , is a homeomorphism that satisfies  $g \circ h = h \circ f$ . This is illustrated as follows:

A topological conjugacy between two functions f and g naturally maps orbits of f to



orbits of *g*, as the following theorem indicates:

#### Theorem 4.9.9

Let *h* be a topological conjugacy between  $f: X \to X$  and  $g: Y \to Y$ . For each  $x \in X$  and  $n \in Z_+$ , we have  $h(f^{n-1}(x))$ 

 $= g^n(h(x))$ , and consequently *h* maps the orbit of *x* under *g*.

#### Proof

We prove this by induction on n. Then n = 1 case holds by the definition of topological conjugacy. Assume that the result holds for n - 1. Then,

SANE

4

$$h(f^{n}(x)) = h(f^{(n-1)}(f(x)))$$
  
=  $g^{n-1}(h(f(x)))$   
=  $g^{n-1}(g(h(x)))$   
=  $g^{n}(h(x))$ 

#### Corollary 4.9.10

Let *h* be a topological conjugacy between  $f: X \to X$  and  $g: Y \to Y$ , and assume that  $x \in X$ . Then the following implications hold:

- 1. If x is a fixed point of f, then h(x) is a fixed point of g.
- 2. If x is a period *m* point of *f*, then *h*(x) is a period *m* point of *g*.
- 3. If x is an eventual fixed point of f, then h(x) is an eventual fixed point of g.
- 4. If x is an eventual periodic point of f, then h(x) is an eventual periodic point of g.

The corollary implies that important dynamic features of *f* are mirrored in functions that are topologically conjugate of *f*.

## 4.10 The Application to the Navier-Stokes Equations

In this section topological dynamics is applied to the Navier-Stokes Equation to determine that it defines an integral equation. The Navier-Stokes Equations cover the study of fluids. The equations hinge on the assumption that the fluid is a continuum, which means it is not made up of discrete particles but rather a continuous substance. (Batchelor, 2000; White, 2006; Derivation of the Navier-Stokes Equations, 2012.).

Conservation of mass, momentum and energy are used in its derivation. The convective or material derivative concept is adopted:

$$\frac{D}{Dt} = \frac{\partial}{\partial t} + v.$$
(4.25)

Here *v* is the velocity of the fluid. The first term on the right-hand side of the equation is the ordinary Eulerian derivative which is the derivative on a fixed reference frame, representing changes at a point with respect to time, whereas the second term denotes changes of a quantity with respect to position. The operator D/Dt has meaning only when applied to a field variable, that is a function of *x* and *t* and is said to give a time derivative following the motion of the fluid, or a material derivative. If a material surface in the fluid is specified geometrically by the equation F(x,t) =constant. *F* is a quantity which is invariant for a fluid particle on the surface, or that  $\frac{DF}{Dt} = 0$  at all points on the surface. In particular, the equation to any surface DF

bounding the fluid must satisfy the equation Dt = 0. (Batchelor, 2000).

For instance, the measurement of changes in wind velocity in the atmosphere can be obtained with the help of an anemometer in a weather station or by mounting it on a weather balloon. Using the Reynolds transport theorem the conservation laws would give rise to the following integral equation:

$$\frac{d}{dt} \int_{\Omega} LdV = -\int_{\partial\Omega} LvndA - \int_{\Omega} QdV$$
(4.26)

In this scenario v is the velocity of the fluid and Q represents the sources and sinks in the fluid.  $\Omega$  denotes the control volume and  $\partial \Omega$  its bounding surface.

The divergence theorem when applied changes the surface integral into a volume inte-

gral:

$$\frac{d}{dt} \int_{\Omega} LdV = -\int_{\Omega} \nabla .(Lv)dV - \int_{\Omega} QdV$$
(4.27)

Using Leibniz's rule on the left and combining yields:

$$\int_{\Omega} \frac{dL}{dt} dV = -\int_{\Omega} \nabla . (Lv) dV - \int_{\Omega} Q dV \qquad \frac{\partial L}{\partial t} + \nabla . (Lv) + Q = 0$$
(4.28)

In another sense the Navier-Stokes equations in the form of elemental nature can be obtained from using conservation of momentum:

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t}(\rho v) + \nabla .(\rho v v) + Q_{=0}$$
(4.29)

$$\frac{\partial \rho}{\partial t}v + \frac{\partial v}{\partial t}\rho + \nabla .(\rho v).v + \rho v \nabla .v = b$$
(4.30)

$$v\frac{\partial\rho}{\partial t} + \rho\frac{\partial v}{\partial t} + \nabla(\rho)v.v + \rho\nabla(v).v + v\rho\nabla.v = b$$
(4.31)

$$v\frac{\partial\rho}{\partial t} + \rho\frac{\partial v}{\partial t} + v.v\nabla(\rho) + \rho v\nabla(v) + \rho v\nabla v = b$$
(4.32)

The covariant derivative as special case brings out the gradient of a vector:

$$v.0\rho + 0\rho.v = 0.(\rho v)$$
 (4.33)

$$v\left(\frac{\partial\rho}{\partial t} + v.\nabla\rho + \rho\nabla.v\right) + \rho\left(\frac{\partial v}{\partial t} + v.\nabla v\right) = b$$

$$v\left(\frac{\partial\rho}{\partial t} + v.\nabla(\rho v)\right) + \rho\left(\frac{\partial v}{\partial t} + v.\nabla v\right) = b$$
(4.34)
(4.35)

The convective derivative now becomes:

$$\rho\left(\frac{\partial v}{\partial t} + v \cdot \nabla v\right) = b \qquad \Rightarrow \rho \frac{Dv}{Dt} = b \tag{4.36}$$

(4.36) is an expression for the Newton's Second Law in the Navier-Stokes equations and can be written

as:

$$\rho \frac{d}{dt} \left( v(x, y, z, t) \right) = b \quad \Rightarrow \quad \rho \left( \frac{\partial v}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial v}{\partial x} \frac{\partial x}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial v}{\partial y} \frac{\partial y}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial v}{\partial z} \frac{\partial z}{\partial t} \right) = b \tag{4.37}$$

$$\rho\left(\frac{\partial v}{\partial t} + u\frac{\partial v}{\partial x} + v\frac{\partial v}{\partial y} + w\frac{\partial v}{\partial z}\right) = b \quad \Rightarrow \rho\left(\frac{\partial v}{\partial t} + v.\nabla v\right) = b \tag{4.38}$$

VIr.

APS

where v = (u, v, w)

$$v = \left(\frac{\partial x}{\partial t}, \frac{\partial y}{\partial t}, \frac{\partial z}{\partial t}\right)$$

The derivative is in a way "following" a fluid "particle", and in order for Newton's second law to work, forces must be summed following a particle. The convective derivative is also called the particle derivative.

## 4.11 Application

The Navier-Stokes equation can be generalized in the form depicted in the theorem **Theorem 4.11.1** 

Consider the equation

$$x(t) = f(t) + \int_{-t}^{0} (\alpha(t-s))g(x(s))ds$$
(4.39)

which implies that f(t) is continuous for  $t \to 0$  and  $f(t) \to f_0$  as  $t \to -\infty$ , g(x) is

locally Lipschitian and strictly decreasing. Suppose the solution  $\varphi(t) = \varphi(f,g;t)$  of equation (4.44) is

bounded and uniformly continuous for all  $t \le 0$  and let  $x_0$  be the solution  $x_0 = f_0 - Ag(x_0)$ . Then  $\varphi(t) \to x_0$  as

SANE

 $t \rightarrow -\infty$ .

# 4.12 Dynamic Systems of Shifts in the Space of Piecewise Continuous Functions

#### 4.12.1 Introduction

In this section we embark on the study of Dynamic Systems of Shifts in the space of piece-wise continuous functions analogue to the known Bebutov system. We give a formal definition of a topological dynamic system in the space of piece-wise continuous functions and show, by way of an example, stability in the sense of Poisson discontinuous function. We prove that a fixed discontinuous function, f, is discontinuous for all its shifts,  $\tau$ , whereas the trajectory of discontinuous function is not a compact set.

The interest in the study of Differential Equations with Impulse is increasing. Attempt to extend this study (Dontwi 1994) to known topological methods of the Theory of Dynamic Systems (DS) (Sibiriskii 1970, Levitan and Zhikov 1982, Shcherbakov 1972 and 1975, Cheban 1977 and 1986) brings into fore the necessity of studying DS of shifts in the space of piece-wise-continuous functions which are solutions of these equations.

We extend the study DS of shifts in the space of piece- wise-continuous functions analogue to Bebutov Systems. We give a formal definition of a topological dynamic system in the space of piece-wise continuous functions and show, by way of an example, stability in the sense of poisson discontinuous function. We prove that a fixed discontinuous function, *f*, is discontinuous for all its shifts,  $\tau$ , whereas the trajectory of discontinuous function is not a compact set. These should prepare the way for the introduction and application of notions of Recurrence (Gottschalk and Hedlund (1955) introduced the idea of distinguishing different sets of recurrence) motions of dynamic systems (Shcherbakov 1972, Bronshtein 1979, Levitan and Zhikov 1982, Pliss 1966, Sacker and Snell 1994) to various trajectories of Differential Equations with Impulse(Distributions) (Hale 1977, Chehan 1999 and 2001, Dontwi 1988A, 1988B, 1988C, 1988D, 1994 and 2001). Fu and Duan, (1999) have shown that the Bebutov's shift dynamical system is a chaotic system.

#### 4.12.2 Notions and Preliminaries

Let **R** and **N** be the set of real numbers and the set of natural numbers respectively,  $f(t_0 + 0)$ ,  $f(t_0 + 0)$  be the left and right sided limits of the function f(t) at the point  $t = t_0$ .

We consider **PC[R]**- the space of piece-wise-continuous real-valued functions defined on the number line **R** with the following properties:

- i. The set of points of discontinuity of every function  $f \in PC[R]$  represented as  $D^{(f)}$  is either empty or has points of discontinuity of the first kind;
- ii. The point of discontinuity of every function, if it is more than one, is distinct from each other at a distance not less than some fixed positive number for a given function.

The jump or discontinuity of the function f(t) at the point  $t = t_0$  is the number

n o 
$$h = \max |f(t_0 - 0) - f(t_0)|, |f(t_0 + 0) - f(t_0)|, |f(t_0 + 0) - f(t_0 - 0)|.$$

In PC[R], (or simply PC), we consider countable partitions of family of semi-norms

$$P_n(f) = \sup_{|t| \le n} \left| f(t) \right| \quad (n \in N)$$

defined for every function  $f \in \mathbf{PC}$  and induces metrisable topology in this space. Further we shall represent this metrisable space by **PC**.

#### Remark 4.12.1

The sequence of functions  $\{f_n(t)\}$  from **PC** is convergent if in **PC** there exist a function f(t) such that  $f_n(t)$  converges uniformly to f(t) in every interval [-k,k], where  $k \in N$ . We write this in the form

 $\lim f_n = f_{n \to \infty}$ 

The following hold:

#### Lemma 4.12.2

If the function f(t) at the point  $t = t_0$  is a jump of magnitude h > 0 while the function g(t) is continuous at this point, then for every  $n \in N$  and  $n > |t_0|$  the following is true:

 $P_n(f-g) \ge \frac{h}{2}.$ 

#### Lemma 4.12.3:

Let  $\lim f_n(t) = f$ . Then  $n \to \infty$ 

a. If the function f(t) is discontinuous at the point  $t = t_0$ , then all functions  $f_n(t)$  (except, maybe, for a finite number of points) are also discontinuous at the same point. As a consequence we have the following:

b. If beginning from some number, all functions  $f_n(t)$  are continuous at the point  $t = t_0$ , then the function

f(t) is also continuous at this point.

The reverse of the above statements hold.

Example 4.12.4 Let f(t) = 0  $f_n(t) = \begin{array}{c} \frac{1}{n} & \text{for } t > 0; \\ \text{and} & \text{then } \lim_{n \to \infty} f_n = f. \\ 0 & \text{for } t \le 0. \end{array}$ 

#### Remark 4.12.5

The space **PC** is not complete.

For any  $f \in \mathbf{PC}$  and  $\tau \in \mathbf{R}$  we represent by the symbol  $f^{\tau}$  the shifts of the function f(t) by  $\tau$ , that is  $f^{\tau}(t) = f(t)$ 

#### +τ).

Following Bebutov dynamic systems in the space **PC** we consider the family of shifts (or translates)  $\phi$ 

: **PC**×**R**  $\rightarrow$  **PC**, defined by the formula  $\phi(f,\tau) := f^{\tau}$  for all  $f \in$  **PC**,  $\tau \in$  **R** 

## 4.12.3 Main Results

#### **Theorem 4.12.6**

The mapping  $\phi$  defined above satisfies the following conditions:

a.  $\phi(f,0) = f$ , for any  $f \in \mathbf{PC}$ ;

- b.  $\varphi(\varphi(f,s)) = \varphi(f,t+s)$ , for any  $f \in \mathbf{PC}$  and  $t,s \in \mathbf{R}$ ;
- c.  $\phi(f,\tau)$  is continuous in f for any fixed  $\tau$  and for a fixed f-continuous function, the mapping  $\phi(f,\tau)$  is continuous in  $\tau$ , however, if for a fixed f it is a discontinuous function then  $\phi(f,\tau)$  is discontinuous at all points of  $\tau$ .

#### Proof:

(a.) and (b.) are obvious.

Continuity of  $\phi(f,\tau)$  in f for a fixed  $\tau$  by Remark (4.12.1) implies uniform convergence of the function  $f_n(t) \to f(t)$  as  $n \to \infty$  in every interval  $|t| \le m$ ,  $m \in N$ , which in turn implies uniform convergence of the function  $f_n(t+\tau) \to f(t+\tau)$  as  $n \to \infty$  in every interval  $|t| \le k$ ,  $k \in N$ .

If  $f_0$  is a continuous function, then  $\phi(f_0, \tau)$  is continuous in  $\tau$  by the known property of Bebutov Dynamic System.

The motion corresponding to the continuous function *f* is continuous (Abott, 2001), and if it is discontinuous it will be discontinuous at every point.

#### **Theorem 4.12.7**

For any arbitrary discontinuous function *f* from **PC**, its trajectory is not a compact set.

#### **Proof:**

Let *f* be any discontinuous function in **PC**. Consider {*f*<sup>*tm*</sup>}, where  $\tau_n = \frac{1}{n}$ . The given sequence converges point-wise to the function *f* of points of continuity of *f*. However, no sub-sequence of the given sequence converges to *f* in **PC**, and this means, in general it does not converge in **PC**.

#### 4.12.4 Concluding Remarks

The topological dynamical system in the space of piece-wise continuous functions has been shown by way of an example, as well as stability in the sense of the Poisson discontinuous function. It has also been proved that a fixed discontinuous function, *f*, is discontinuous for all its shifts,  $\tau$ , whereas the trajectory of discontinuous function is not a compact set.

## 4.13 Using Differential Equations in Modeling Bats'

#### Numbers in a Habitat

#### 4.13.1 Introduction

The use of differential equations in real life problems cannot be overemphasized. Differential equations have been used to model the dynamics of systems such as aeroplanes, the hierarchy of a political or religious system. Ordinary differential equations are again used in modeling biological, social, physical, engineering, as well as systems. In fact most things behave and evolve in ways determined by some rules. For instance, the Newtonian revolution lies in the fact that the principles of nature can be expressed in

terms of mathematics and physical events can be predicted and designed with mathematical certainty. In the social sciences quantitative deterministic descriptions also have taken a hold. Some important expressions lend themselves to the quintessence of truth.

In order to develop a systematic approach to calculate or predict the number of bats in an environment this study was embarked upon to come up with a differential equation model that will be able to do that easily.

The subjects included in this study were assumed to be bats and the following factors were outlined: the current population of the habitat, the rate of animals entering the forest, the rate of departure of the number of animals. These were used to develop the model.

#### 4.13.2 Assumptions

All natural and climatic conditions are assumed such that the population of the species would continue to exist continuously. Assume the current population of the said environment which would be referred to as the forest to be *p*<sub>1</sub> with *p*<sub>2</sub>% being bat population (Dontwi and Denteh, 2011).

Assume the rate of animals entering the forest by being born or coming from other places to settle there to be in the neighbourhood of  $p_3$  animals per year with  $p_4$ % of the new arrivals of bats. Assume the rate of departure of the number of animals by extinction, either by dying, hunting, poaching, or leaving to

other places to be approximately  $p_5$  animals per year. Assume the departing number has the same structure as the number of species at the time of departure in the forest.

#### 4.13.3 The Model

An important and applicable fact useful to any venture where input and output are imperative could be used:

(4.40)

In situations of this nature *n* could be chosen to denote the number of bats in the forest and also use *t* to stand for time in years from the current time, then the total rate will be the rate of change of the number of bats with respect to time given as

$$Total Rate = \frac{dn}{dt}$$

(4.41)

(4.42)

It is important to calculate the rate in as well. This implies that

rate in =  $p_3p_4\%$ 

The population in the forest would be the initial number in addition to an added population per year multiplied by the number of years. It needs no telling that there are  $p_3$  animals and  $p_5$  leaving, the number at time t could be given by

$$Y(t) = p_1 + (p_3 - p_6)t = p_1 + q_1t$$
(4.43)

where  $q_1 = p_3 - p_5$ .

The rate out could be given by

$$Rate \ out \ = \ \frac{Number \ of \ bats}{Number \ of \ animals \ in \ the \ forest} \times Rate$$
(4.44)  
of all leaving the forest, this gives 
$$\frac{p_5 n}{p_1 + q_1 t}.$$
(4.45)

Using the rate in and rate out conditions that would yield

$$\frac{dn}{dt} = \frac{p_3 p_4}{100} - \frac{p_5}{p_1 + q_1 t} n \tag{4.46}$$

which simplifies to

$$\frac{dn}{dt} + \frac{p_5}{p_1 + q_1 t} n = \frac{p_3 p_4}{100}$$
(4.47)

That gives a first order differential equation which has the following integrating factor

$$\mu = e^{\int \frac{p_5}{p_1 + q_1 t} dt} = e^{\frac{p_5}{q_1} \ln(p_1 + q_1 t)} = (p_1 + q_1 t)^{\frac{p_5}{q_1}}$$
(4.48)

The result gives rise to

$$n = (p_1 + q_1 t)^{-\frac{p_5}{q_1}} \int (p_1 + q_1 t)^{\frac{p_5}{q_1}} \frac{p_3 p_5}{100} dt$$

$$n = \frac{p_3 p_5}{100} (p_1 + q_1 t)^{-\frac{p_5}{q_1}} \left(\frac{q_1}{p_5 + q_1}\right) \left[ (p_1 + q_1 t)^{\frac{p_5 + q_1}{q_1}} + C \right]$$
(4.49)
$$(4.50)$$

$$n = \frac{p_3 p_4 q_1}{100(p_5 + q_1)} \left[ (p_1 + q_1 t) + C(p_1 + q_1 t)^{-\frac{p_5}{q_1}} \right]$$
  
ere would be  $p_2$ % of  $p_1$  which implies that  $n = \frac{p_1 p_2}{100}$  at  $t =$ 

At t = 0 there would be  $p_2$ % of  $p_1$  which implies that<sup>7</sup> 0  $= \frac{1}{100}$  at t

$$\frac{p_1 p_2}{100} = \frac{p_4 p_4 q_1}{100} \left[ (p_1 + C(p_1)^{\frac{p_5}{q_1}} \right]$$
(4.51)

$$\frac{p_1 p_2}{p_3 p_4 q_1} - p_1 = C(p_1)^{-\frac{p_5}{q_1}}$$

$$c = \left[\frac{p_1 p_2}{p_3 p_4 q_1} - p_1\right] p_1^{\frac{p_5}{q_1}}$$
(4.52)
(4.53)

$$\frac{p_1 p_2}{p_3 p_4 q_1} - p_1 = C(p_1)^{-\frac{p_5}{q_1}}$$
(4.54)

dn

$$n(t) = \frac{p_3 p_4 q_1}{100(p_5 + q_1)} [p_1 + q_1 t] + p_1^{\frac{p_5}{q_1}} \left[ \frac{p_1 p_2 - p_1 p_3 p_4 q_1}{p_3 p_4 q_1} \right] (p_1 + q_1 t)^{-\frac{p_5}{q_1}}$$
(4.55)

#### 4.13.4 Illustrative Example

In a forest it was recorded that the current population of animals was 40000 and 38% were bats. The rate of animals entering was around 1000 every year with 8% been new arrivals. The rate of departure of the total population was 0.4 thousand every year. We wish to analyze the topological (qualitative) behaviour of the population of bats.

Let the rate of change of the number of bats with respect to time be given by dtRate in=0.8(1) = 0.8 The total number of animals in the forest y(t) = 40 + (1 - 0.4)t = 40 + 0.6t

 $\underset{\text{Rate out}=\overline{40+0.6t}}{n}\times0.4$ 

 $\frac{dn}{dt} = 0.8 - \frac{0.4n}{40 + 0.6t}$ 

 $\frac{dn}{dt} + \frac{0.4n}{40 + 0.6t} = 0.8$ Using integrating factor gives  $\mu = e^{\int \frac{0.4}{40+0.6t}dt} = e^{\frac{0.4}{0.6}}\ln(40+0.6t)$  $= (40 + 0.6t)^{\frac{2}{3}}$  $n = (40 + 0.6t)^{-\frac{2}{3}} \int (40 + 0.6t) 0.8dt$  $n = 0.8(40 + 0.6t)^{-\frac{2}{3}} \times \frac{1}{0.6} \times \frac{3}{5} \left[ (40 + 0.6t)^{\frac{5}{3}} + c \right]$  $n = 0.8 \left[ (40 + 0.6t) + c(40 + 0.6t)^{-\frac{2}{3}} \right]$ At *t*=0, *n*=15.2 thousand.  $15.2 = 0.8 \left[ 40 + c(40)^{-\frac{2}{3}} \right]$ BADHER WJSANE NC Therefore c=-246

$$n = 0.8 \left[ (40 + 0.6t) - 246(40 + 0.6t)^{-\frac{2}{3}} \right]$$



Figure 4.6: Plot of *n* against *t* 

The qualitative or topological behaviour of the solution pack is studied as *t* approaches infinity. From the Matlab sketch of the graph it is obvious that as *t* approaches infinity, *n* approaches infinity. Bats are strong species and can withstand harsh weather conditions and survive. If poaching and killing of the bats are curtailed, then the trend revealed will represent the ideal situation. With all things being equal the number of bats will increase with the passage of time. Considering it for a long period of time, the limit would be obtained as follows:

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} n(t) = \lim_{t \to \infty} 0.8 \left[ (40 + 0.6t) - 246(40 + 0.6t)^{-\frac{2}{3}} \right]$$
$$= \infty$$

which means that for a long period of time, the number of bats will diverge to infinity.

# **Chapter 5**

# CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATION

### 5.1 Conclusion

This research work hinged on the Integral Equation that resulted in Dontwi (2005). Topological Dynamical techniques were used to analyse it and confirmed the results. In doing that, a lot of other ideas were visited to lend credence to the concept under study. In the end it was shown that the efficacy of the concept has been well-grafted into the repertoire of already existing knowledge as the new contribution to knowledge. Sell developed methods which allowed one to apply the theory of topological dynamics to a very general class of nonautonomous ordinary differential equations. This was extended to non-linear Volterra's Integral Equations. This research took off from there and applied the techniques of topological dynamics to an integral equation. The usage of limiting equations which were used by Sell in his application to integral equations were extended to recurrent motions. In our bid to lend new innovations to our system we then went on further to apply recurrence motions to our systems and then studied the solution path. It thus confirmed the existence of contraction and the stationary point in the Dontwi (2005).

## 5.2 Recommendation

It is recommended that Topological Dynamics could be introduced as a core course into post-graduate programmes for Pure Mathematics students.



## References

- Abott, S. (2001), Understanding Analysis, Springer Science Business Media, New Jersey.
- [2] Adams, C., Franzosa, R. (2008), Introduction to Topology: Pure and Applied, Pearson Prentice Hall, New Jersey
- [3] Akin, E. (1993), The General Topology of Dynamical Systems, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI
- [4] Akin, E. (1996), *Dynamical systems: the topological foundations*, in: Aulbach B and Colonius F, (eds)
   Six Lectures on Dynamical Systems, World Scientific, Singapore, pp. 1-43.
- [5] Aikin, E. (2007), *Topological Dynamics: A Survey*, Mathematics Department, The City College, New York, USA.
- [6] Akin, E., Glasner, E. (2001), *Residual properties and almost equicontinuity*, J d'Analyse Math 84:243-286
- [7] Alligood, K. T., Sauer, T. D., Yorke, J. A. (1996), *Chaos: An Introduction to Dynamical Systems*, Spring Science- Business Media, New York
- [8] Alseda, L., Llibre, J., Misiurewicz, M. (1993), *Combinatorial dynamics and entropy in dimension one*, Advanced Series in Nonlinear Dynamics, 5. World Scientific Publishing Co., Inc., River Edge, NJ.

- [9] Ararktsyan, B. G. (1988), Asymptotically almost periodic solutions of some linear evolution equations, Matematicheski Sbornik, vol. 133(175), no. 1, pp. 310, 1987 (Russian), English translation in Mathematics of the USSR-Sbornik, vol. 61, no. 1, pp. 18.
- [10] Araujo, V., Viana, M. (2008). *Hyperbolic Dynamical Systems. Handbook of dynamical systems*, 1(1), 22.
   Elsevier. Retrieved from http://arxiv.org/abs/0804.3192
- [11] Assani, I. (2004A), Spectral Characterisation of Wiener Wintner Dynamical Systems,
   Erg. Th. And Dynamical Systems, (24) 2, 347 366.
- [12] Assani, I. (2004B), *Duality and the one-sided Ergodic Hilbert Transform*, Contemporary Mathematics,
   357, Chapel Hill Ergodic Workshops, 81 90
- [13] Assani, I., Buczolich, Z., Mauldin, D. (2005A), An L1 Counting Problem in Ergodic Theory, Journal d Analyse Mathematique, Vol. XCV, 221 241
- [14] Assani, I. (2005B), Pointwise Convergence of Nonconventional Averages, Coll. Math, Vol. 102, 2, 245 262
- [15] Assani, I. (2007A), Averages along Cubes for not necessarily commuting measure oreserving Transformations, Contemporary Math. Vol. 430, 1 19
- [16] Assani, I., Lin, M. (2007B), On the one sided Ergodic Hilbert Transform, Contemporary Math, Vol. 430, 20 39

- [17] Assani, I. (2010), Pointwise Convergence of Ergodic Averages along Cubes, J. Analyse Math 110, 241
   269
- [18] Assani, I., Presser, K. (2011), Pointwise Characteristics factors for the multiterm return times theorem, Erg. Theory And Dyn. Syst.
- [19] Banks, J., Brooks, J., Cairns, G., Davis, G., Stacey, P. (1992), *On Devaney's Definition of Chaos*, Amer. Math. Monthly 99: 332-333
- [20] Bifurcations in Continuum Stark Spectra. Phys. Rev. Lett. 74 (9): 1538-1541.
   doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.74.1538. PMID 10059054.
- [21] Birkhoff, G. D. (1950), Collected Mathematical papers, 3 vols., American Mathematical Society, New York.
- [22] Bongolan-Walsh,V. P., Cheban, D., Duan, J. (2003): *Recurrent Motions in the Nonautonomous*
- [23] Bronshtein, I. U. (1979), *Extension of minimal transformation groups*, Sijthoff and Nordoff, 1975.
- [24] Cheban, D. N. (1977), *Poisson asymptotic stability of solutions of operational equations.* Differentsial'nye Uravneniya [Differential Equations], v.13. No.18, pp. 978-983.
- [25] Cheban, D. N. (1980), The Theory of Linear Differential Equations (Selected Topics), Shtiinsta, Kishenev.

- [26] Cheban, D. N. (1986), *Non-autonomous Dissipative Dynamic Systems*. Soviet Math. Dokl. Vol. 33, No. 1, pp 207-210.
- [27] Cheban, D. N. (1997), On Comparison of Points of Dynamical Systems by the Character of their Returnability in the Limit. J. Research in Algebra, Mathematical Analysis and Their Applications. Kishinev, Shtiintsa, pp 66-71.
- [28] Cheban, D. N. (1999), Global attractors of Nonautonomous Dynamical Systems and Almost Periodic Limit Regimes of Some Class of Evolutionary Equations, Anale. Fac. de Mat. si. Inform., v. 1, pp. 1-28.
- [29] Cheban, D. N. (1999), Relations between the different types of stability of the linear almost periodical systems in the Banach space. Electronic Journal of Differential Equations, No. 46, pp 1-9. http://ejde.math.swt.edu or http://ejde.math.unt.edu.
- [30] Cheban, D. N. (2001), Uniform Exponential Stability of Linear Periodic Systems in a Banach Space. Electronic Journal of Differential Equations, No. 03, pp 1-12. http://ejde.math.swt.edu or http://ejde.math.unt.edu.
- [31] Cheban, D. N. (2009), *Asymptotically Almost Periodic Solutions of Differential Equations*, Hindawi Publishing Corporation, USA
- [32] Cheban, D. N., Duan, J., Gherco, A. (2004), Generalization of the Second Bogolyubov's Theorem for Non-Almost Periodic Systems. Retrieved from http://arxiv.org/abs/math/0409213

- [33] Cioranescu, I. (1989), *Asymptotically almost periodic distributions*, Applicable Analysis, vol. 34, no. 34, pp. 251259.
- [34] Cortes, J. (2008), *Discontinuous dynamical systems*. IEEE Control Systems Magazine, 28(3), 36-73.
   Retrieved from http://ieeexplore.ieee.org/lpdocs/epic03/ wrapper.htm?arnumber=4518905
- [35] Crouch, A. K., Dawson, M., Long, D., Allred, D., Madsen, T. (2010), *Perceived confidence in the FAST exam before and after an educational intervention in a developing country.*
- [36] International Journal of Emergency Medicine, 3(1), 49-52. Springer-Verlag.
- [37] *Derivation of the Navier-Stokes* (2012), http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/derivation-ofthe-navierstokes equations
- [38] de Vries, J. (1993), *Elements of Topological Dynamics*, Kluwer, Dordecht, Holland
- [39] de Vries, J. (2010), *Elements of Topological Dynamics*, Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, The Netherlands.
- [40] Devaney, R. L. (1989), An Introduction to Chaotic Dynamical Systems (2nd ed),
   Addison-Wesley Publishing Company, Redwood City
   [41] Di Bernardo, M., Budd, C. J., Champneys, A. R., Kowalczyk, P., Nordmark, A. B., Tost, G. O., Piiroinen,
- P. T. (2006), *Bifurcations in nonsmooth dynamical systems*. SIAM Review, 50(4), 629. Retrieved from http://dx.doi.org/10.1137/050625060

- [42] Dontwi, I. K. (1988 A), Bounded, almost periodic and asymptotically almost periodic solutions of linear differential equations with generalized perturbations, Ph. D. thesis, Odessa, Odessa, Ukraine.
- [43] Dontwi, I. K. (1988 B), Asymptotically almost periodic solutions of linear systems of differential equations with generalized perturbations, Matematicheskie Issledovaniya, no. 106, pp. 72-78, (Russian).
- [44] Dontwi, I. K. (1988C), Bounded and almost periodic solutions of linear systems of differential equations with generalized perturbations, in *Investigations in Differential Equations and Mathematical Analysis*, Vol. 172, pp. 47-54, Shtiintsa, Kishinev
- [45] Dontwi, I. K. (1988D) Solutions, bounded on the semi-axis, of linear systems of differential equations with generalized perturbations, *Matematicheskie Issledovaniya*, No. 99, pp. 69-74
- [46] Dontwi, I. K. (1989), *Asymptotically almost periodic solutions of linear systems of differential equations with generalized perturbations*, Matematicheskie Issledovaniya, no. 106, pp. 72-78, (Russian).
- [47] Dontwi, I. K. (1990), *Weakly asymptotic almost periodic solutions of differential equations*, Matematicheskie Issledovaniya, no. 112, pp. 83-92, (Russian).
- [48] Dontwi, I. K. (1994), One Class of Almost-Periodic Distributions and Some Properties. Special SAMSA International Conference On Computers and Mathematics, University of Zimbabwe, Harrare, 1994, pp. 56-65.
- [49] Dontwi, I. K. (2001), Bounded on R<sup>+</sup> Generalized Functions and some of their Properties, Journal of Natural Sciences, Vol. 1, No. 2: 83-92

- [50] Dontwi, I. K. (2005), Weak Asymptotically Almost Periodic Solutions of Linear Differential Equations and their Perturbations, European Journal of Scientific Research, Vol. 9, No. 3: 6 -15
- [51] Dontwi, I. K., Obeng-Denteh, W. (2011), Using Differential Equations to Model the Number of Bats in a Habitat, Continental Journal of Applied Science, 6 (2): 29-33
- [52] Dontwi, I. K., Obeng-Denteh, W. (2012A), Dynamic System of Shifts in the Space of Piece-Wise Continuous Functions (Accepted in Advances in Pure Mathematics)
- [53] Dontwi, I. K., Obeng-Denteh, W., Manu, S. K., Yeboah, R. N. (2012B), *Topological Dynamics in Tandem with Permutation Groups* (Accepted in Advances in Pure Mathematics)
- [54] Dontwi, I. K., Obeng-Denteh, W. (2012C), *Topological Dynamical Systems in Relation to Integral Equations: A Paradigm Shift* (Submitted to Global Research Journal of

Mathematical Studies)

- [55] Dontwi, I. K., Obeng-Denteh, W. (2012D), *Topological Dynamics and Real Life Issues* (Submitted to Global Research Journal of Mathematical Studies)
- [56] Dynamical systems (2011), http://www.scholarpedia.org/article/Dynamical systems, accessed 10th April, 2011.
- [57] Elezovi, N., Zupanovi, V., Zubrini, D. (2009), Box dimension of trajectories of some discrete dynamical systems. Chaos Solitons Fractals, 34(2), 12. Retrieved from http://arxiv.org/abs/0910.4999
- [58] Ellis, R. (1969), Lectures on Topological Dynamics, W A Benjamin Inc, New York

- [59] Fathi, A., Herman (1977), *Existence de dieomorphismes minimaux*, Soc. Math. de France, Asterique 49:37-59
- [60] Fan, K. (1943), Les fonctions asymptotiquement presque-periodiques dune variable entiere et leur application a l'etude de literation des transformations continues, Mathematische Zeitschrift, vol. 48, no. 4-5, pp. 685711.
- [61] Fraleigh, J. B. (2003), *A First Course In Abstract Algebra*, Pearson Education Inc.
- [62] Feger, B. T., Spier, T. W. (2010), Evaluation of artificial PVC pipe structures as fish habitat in Spring Lake, Western Illinois, USA. Lakes Reservoirs Research Management, 15(4), 335-340. Retrieved from http://doi.wiley.com/10.1111/j.1440-1770.2010.00445.x
- [63] Fersht, A. R., Matouschek, A., Serrano, L. (1992), *The folding of an enzyme. Theory of protein engineering analysis of stability and pathway of protein folding*. Journal of Molecular Biology, 224(3), 771-782. Elsevier. Retrieved from www.ncbi.nlm. nih.gov/pubmed/1569556
- [64] Floyd, E. E. (1949), A nonhomogeneous minimal set, Bull. Amer. Math. Soc. vol.55, pp. 957-960.
- [65] Franks, J., Misiurewicz, M. Topological methods in dynamics.
- [66] Fre, P., Sorin, A. S., Trigiante, M. (2011), *Integrability of Supergravity Black Holes and New Tensor Classifiers of Regular and Nilpotent Orbits Scanning.* Retrieved from http://arxiv.org/abs/11030848.
- [67] Frechet, M. (1941A), Les fonctions asymptotiquement presque-periodiques continues,

Comptes Rendus de l'Academie des Sciences, vol. 213, pp. 52052.

- [68] Frechet, M. (1941 B), Les fonctions asymptotiquement presque-periodiques, Revue Scientifique, vol. 79, no. 7-8, pp. 341354.
- [69] Fu, X., Duan, J (1999), Infinite-dimensional Linear Dynamical Systems with Chaoticity, J. Nonlinear Sci., pp. 197-211.
- [70] Furstenberg, H. (1981), *Recurrence in ergodic theory and combinatorial number theory*, Princeton University Press
- [71] Galeazzo, F. C. C., Donnert, G., Habisreuther, P., Zarzalis, N., Valdes, R. J., Krebs,

W. (2011), *Measurement and simulation of turbulent mixing in a jet in crossflow*.

Journal of Engineering for Gas Turbines and Power, 133(6). Retrieved from http://www.scopus.com/inward/record.url?eid=2-s2.0-79952013072&partnerID=40&md5

=edd10e46591609cda29cac9bd1b2d4b6

- [72] Gilmore, R. (1998), *Topological Analysis of Chaotic Dynamical Systems*. Reviews of Modern Physics, 70 (4), 1455-1529.
- [73] Gottschalk, W. H. (1946), Almost Periodic Points with respect to Transformation Semi-groups, Ann. of Math. vol. 47, pp. 762-766.
- [74] Gottschalk, W. H., Hedlund, G. A. (1955), *Topological Dynamics*, Amer. Math. Soc. Colloquium Publications, vol. 36, Providence.

- [75] Habib, S., Bhattacharya, T., Greenbaum, B., Jacobs, K., Shizume, K., Sundaram,
   B. (2005), *Chaos and quantum mechanics*. Annals Of The New York Academy Of
   Sciences, 1045(8), 308-332. Retrieved from http://arxiv.org/abs/quant-ph/0505085.
- [76] Hale, J. (1977), *Theory of functional differential equations*, 2<sup>nd</sup> ed., Springer- Verlag.
- [77] Hasselblatt, B., Katok, A. (2003), *A First Course in Dynamics with a Panorama of Recent Developments*, Cambridge University Press.
- [78] Hirsch, M. W., Smale, S., Devaney, R. L. (2004), *Differential Equations, Dynamical Systems and an Introduction to Chaos (2nd ed)*, Elsevier Academic Press, Amsterdam
- [79] Hofbauer, J., Sigmund, K. (1988), *The Theory of Evolution and Dynamical Systems*,
   Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge
   [00] H. G. H. Z. h. E. (1004). G. d. tit is a structure of the stru
- [80] Hofer, H., Zehnder, E. (1994), *Symplectic invariants and Hamiltonian dynamics*, Birkhauser Advanced Texts: Basler Lehrbucher. Birkhauser Verlag, Basel
- [81] Holm, D. D., Lynch, P. (2001), Stepwise Precession of the Resonant Swinging Spring. SIAM Journal on Applied Dynamical Systems, 1(1), 28. Retrieved from http://arxiv.org/abs/nlin/0104038
- [82] Hausdorff Space (2011), http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Hausdorff space Hausdorff Space, accessed10th April,2011).

SANE

[83] Hufschmidt, G., Crozier, M., Glade, T. (2005), Evolution of natural risk: research framework and perspectives. Natural Hazards And Earth System Sciences, 5(3), 375387. Copernicus Publications. Retrieved from http://www.nat-hazards-earth-systsci.net/5/375/2005/

- [84] Hunt B, Kennedy JA, Li T-Y and Nusse H (eds.) (2004), *The Theory of Chaotic Attractors, Springer-Verlag, Berlin*
- [85] Kanwal, Ram P. (1971), Linear Integral Equations. Theory and Techniques. Academic Press, Inc., London.
- [86] Katok, A., Hasselblatt, B. (1995), *Introduction to the Modern Theory of Dynamical Systems*, Cambridge University Press.
- [87] Kelley, J. (1955), General Topology, Van Nostrand, Princeton, N. J.
   [88] Khaled, B. (1983), Solutions asymptotiquement presque-periodiques des equations differentielles,

these de magister, Universite des Sciences et de la TechnologieHouari Boumediene, Alger, Algeria.

- [89] Khan, R. F. H., Ostapiak, O. Z., Szabo, J. J. (2008), *An empirical model of electronic portal imager response implemented within a commercial treatment planning system for verification of intensity-modulated radiation therapy fields.* Journal of applied clinical medical physics American College of Medical Physics, 9(4), 2807. Retrieved from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/19020485
- [90] King, A. C., Billingham, J., Otto, S. R. (2010), *Differential equations*. Differential Equations (Vol. 114, pp. 937-42). Cambridge University Press. Retrieved from

http://centaur.reading.ac.uk/5107/

- [91] Levinthal, C. (1968), Are there pathways for protein folding? Journal of Medical Ethics, 65(1), 44-45.Retrieved from http://www.mendeley.com/research/ are-there-pathways-for-protein-foldin/
- [92] Levitan, B. N., Zhikov, V. V. (1982), Almost-Periodic Functions and Differential

Equations, Cambridge University Press.

- [93] Lind, D., Marcus, L. (1995), *An introduction to symbolic dynamics and coding*, Cambridge University Press.
- [94] Lorenz E (1993), The Essence of Chaos, University of Washington Press, Seattle
- [95] Mallat, S. (2009), Geometrical grouplets. Applied and Computational Harmonic Analysis, 26(2), 161-

180.ElsevierInc.Retrievedfromhttp://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S1063520308000444

- [96] May, R. M. (1973), Stability and Complexity in Model Ecosystems, Princeton Univ. Press, Princeton
- [97] Miller, R. K., Sell, G. R., *Existence, uniqueness and continuity of solutions of integral equations,* Ann. Di Mat. Pura and Appl. 9
- [98] Miller, R. K., Sell, G. R., Volterra integral equations and topological dynamics
- [99] Monteiro, T. S., Saraga, D. S. (2001), *Quantum Wells in Tilted Fields:Semiclassical Amplitudes and Phase Coherence Times*. Foundations of Physics 31 (2): 355-370. doi:10.1023/A:1017546721313.
- [100] Moult, J., & Unger, R. (1991), An analysis of protein folding pathways. Biochemistry.
   Navier-Stokes System, Discrete and Continuous Dynamical Systems-Series B, 3 (2):
   255 262.
- [101] Munkres, J. R. (1975), Topology, A First Course, Prentice Hall, New Jersey.
- [102] Nemyckii, V. V., Stepanov, V. V. (1959), Qualitative Theory of Differential Equations,

Princeton University Press.

[103] Nguyen, A. H., Fraser, S. J. (1989), *Geometrical picture of reaction in enzyme kinetics*.

Journal of Medical Physics, (February), 186-193. Retrieved from http://jcp.aip.org/jcpsa6/v91/i1/p1

- [104] Nikolaev, I., Zhuzhoma, E. (1999), *Flows on 2-dimensional manifolds*. An overview, Springer Lecture Notes in Mathematics
- [105] Ohtsuki, H., Hauert, C., Lieberman, E., Nowak, M. A. (2006), A simple rule for the evolution of cooperation on graphs and social networks. Nature, 441(7092), 502-505. Nature Publishing Group. Retrieved from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/16 724065
- [106] Pesin,Y., Pitskel, B.S. (1984), *Topological pressure and the variational principle for noncompact sets*, Funktsionalny Analiz i ego Prilozheniya 18 no. 4, 5063.
- [107] Piela, K., Delfos, R., Ooms, G., Westerweel, J., & Oliemans, R. (2008). On the phase inversion process in an oil-water pipe flow. International Journal of Multiphase Flow,

34(7), 665-677. Retrieved from http://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0301932

[108] Pliss, V. A. (1966), Nonlocal problems in the theory of oscillations, Academic Press.

[109] Powell, W. B. (2007). Approximate Dynamic Programming: Solving the curses of dimensionality. IIE Transactions, 41(2), 168-169. Wiley-Interscience. Retrieved from http://www.informaworld.com/openurl? genre=article&doi=10.1080/07408170802189500&magic=crossref
[110] Precupanu, A. (1969), Fonctions et suites asymptotiquement presque-periodiques avec des valeurs dans un espace de Banach, Analele Stiintifice ale Universitat ii Alexandru

Ioan Cuza din Ias i, Sectiunea I a, Matematica, vol. 15, pp. 2938.

- [111] Price, R. H., Markakis, C., Friedman, J. L. (2009), Iteration Stability for Simple Newtonian Stellar Systems. Journal of Mathematical Physics, 2(7), 16. Retrieved from http://arxiv.org/abs/0903.3074
- [112] Purushothaman, R., Perry, D. E. (2005), *Toward understanding the rhetoric of small source code changes*. IEEE Transactions on Software Engineering, 31(6), 511-526.
  Published by the IEEE Computer Society. Retrieved from http://www.computer.org/portal/web/csdl/doi/10.1109/TSE.2005.74
- [113] Ren, J., Zhang, B. (2009), An Improvement on a Non-deterministic One-to-n Substitution Scheme in Outsourcing Association Rule Mining. Work, (60502032).
- [114] Robinson, C. (1995), *Dynamical Systems: Stability, Symbolic Dynamics and Chaos*, CRC Press, Boca Raton
- [115] Sacker, R. J., Sell, G. R. (1994), *Dichotomies for linear evolutionary equations in Banach spaces*, J. Diff Eqns., vol. 113, pp 17-67
- [116] Sanz, A. S., Miret-Artes, S. (2008), A trajectory-based understanding of quantum interference. Journal of Physics A: Mathematical and Theoretical, 41(43), 27. Retrieved from http://arxiv.org/abs/0806.2105

[117] Sell, G. R. (1967 A), Nonautonomous Differential Equations and Topological Dynamics I. The Basic Theory. Transactions of the American Mathematical Society, Vol.

127, No. 2, pp. 241-262.

- [118] Sell, G. R. (1967 B), Nonautonomous Differential Equations and Topological Dynamics II. Limitating *Equations.* Transactions of the American Mathematical Society, Vol. 127, No. 2, pp. 263-283.
- [119] Sell, G. R. (1971), *Topological Dynamics and Ordinary Differential Equations*, Van Nostrand Reinhold Company, London.
- [120] Sharipov, R. (2001), A note on Newtonian, Lagrangian and Hamiltonian dynamical systems in Riemannian manifolds. Dynamical Systems, 14. Retrieved from http://arxiv.org/abs/math/0107212
- [121] Shcherbakov, B. A. (1972), *Topological Dynamics and Poisson Stability of solutions of Differential Equations*. Shtiintsa, Kishnev.
- [122] Shcherbakov, B. A. (1975), On Comparison by Character the Recurrence of the Motion of Dynamic Systems. Vol. II, No.7. Pp 1246-1255.
- [123] Shub, M., Smal<mark>e, S. (19</mark>72), *Beyond hyperbolicity*, Ann. of Math 96:587-<mark>591</mark>
- [124] Sibiriskii, K. S. (1970), *Introduction to Topological Dynamics*, Redak-Izdat. Otdel. Akad. Nauk MSSR, Kishinev.
- [125] Sigmund, K. (1993), Games of Life: Explorations in Ecology, Evolution and Behavior,Oxford Univ. Press, Oxford

[126] Smale, S. (1967), *Differentiable dynamical systems*, Bull. Amer. Math. Soc. 73:747-817

[127] Smale, S. (1980), *The Mathematics of Time*, Springer-Verlag, Berlin

[128] Stewart, I. (1989), Does God Play Dice?, Basil Blackwell, Oxford

- [129] Tabuada, P., Ames, A. D., Julius, A., Pappas, G. J. (2007), *Approximate reduction of dynamical systems*. Dynamical Systems, 9, 1-11. Retrieved from http://arxiv.org/ abs/0707.3804.
- [130] Taixiang, S., Hongjian, X. (2005), On solutions of the nonlinear difference equation. Journal of Difference Equations and Applications, 11(15), 1273-1280. Retrieved from http://www.informaworld.com/openurl?genre=article & doi=10.1080/ 10236190500386283 & magic=crossref
- [131] Tao, B., Katz, J., Meneveau, C. (2002), Statistical geometry of subgrid-scale stresses determined from holographic particle image velocimetry measurements. Journal of Fluid Mechanics, 457, 35-78. Retrieved from http://www.journals.cambridge.org

/abstract\_S0022112001007443

- [132] *Taylor & Francis*. Retrieved from http://www.informaworld.com/openurl genre=article&doi=10.1080/10236190500539295&magic=crossref
- [133] The Mathematical Gazette, Vol. 16, No. 22, Oct. 1932, pp.275-277.[134] Wells, T. N. (2011), Natural products as starting points for future anti-malarial therapies: going back

to our roots? Malaria Journal, 10(Suppl 1), S3. BioMed Central.

Retrievedfromhttp://www.pubmedcentral.nih.gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=3059461&tool=pmcentrez&rendertype=abstract

[135] Yaacov, I. B. (2008), Topometric spaces and perturbations of metric structures. Logic and Analysis, 1(3-4), 3-4. Retrieved from http://arxiv.org/abs/0802.4458

[136] Zimmermann, H. G., Grothmann, R., Sch, A. M., Georgzimmermannsiemenscom,

H. (2005). Modeling Large Dynamical Systems with Dynamical Consistent Neural

*Networks*. New Directions in Statistical Signal Processing From Systems to Brain,

203-242.

